THE ROLE OF PROMOTION AND PREVENTION ORIENTATIONS IN SECONDARY SCHOOL STUDENTS' MOTIVATION TO STUDY: A QUALITATIVE ANALYSIS

BY

YI LI

A thesis

submitted to the Victoria University of Wellington in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Education

Victoria University of Wellington (2016)

Abstract

Students' motivation is a very important area of research. Promotion and prevention are two self-regulatory systems shaping human motivation. Individuals having promotion orientations are motivated to achieve their hopes and aspirations whereas individuals having prevention orientations are motivated to fulfil their duties and obligations (Higgins, 2012). The purpose of this research is to advance understanding of how essential aspects characterizing promotion and prevention orientations affect secondary students' motivation to study. Unlike many existing research studies involving promotion and prevention, which measured these constructs quantitatively, this research explored the effects of promotion/prevention orientations on students' motivation qualitatively. A total number of 15 students in year 12 or 13 from three different schools in Wellington area were involved in this research. Each of them took part in a 20-25 minute semistructured interview. Analysis of the interview revealed several important findings. Firstly, students expect that important school tasks should be difficult or challenging. Second, students' responses related to the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure in school could be interpreted as indicating that thinking of achieving success was associated with setting maximal goals (i.e., promotion-related goals) whereas thinking of avoiding failure was related to adopting minimal goals (i.e., prevention-related goals). In addition, some interviewees said that achieving success was similar to avoiding failure. Third, when students thought about achieving success in difficult tasks, most of them noted that they would put more effort into their studies and become more persistent. Few students reported setting promotion and prevention focused goals regarding difficult tasks and employing eager and/or vigilant strategies during the goal pursuit. Eager strategies are associated with the presence of positive outcomes and the avoidance of errors of omission. In contrast, vigilant strategies relate to the absence of negative outcomes and the avoidance of making mistakes (Higgins, 2012). Fourth, when students thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks, many of them stated that they would put more effort into their studies and become more persistent. Few students reported employing vigilant strategies when they thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks. Additionally, results showed that for few students, thinking of avoiding failure in their studies might have negative

effect on their well-being. Fifth, after experiencing prevention success (i.e., after fulfilling duties and responsibilities), the majority of students had feelings related to promotion success; few participants reported feelings related to either prevention success or both promotion and prevention success. Most students reported feelings related to promotion failure after experiencing prevention failure (i.e., after failing to fulfil duties and responsibilities). In contrast, when interviewees thought about promotion success (i.e., achieving hopes and aspirations) or promotion failure (i.e., failing to achieve hopes or aspirations), most of them reported feelings related to promotion success (failure); few participants had feelings related to both promotion and prevention success (failure). Importantly, after experiencing promotion failure, some students had increased motivation whereas only one participant had decreased motivation. Sixth, the findings also showed that personal interests and students' peers' performance affect students' motivation to study. Implications of these findings for research and pedagogical practice and limitations of this research are discussed.

Contents

Abst	tract	2
Cha	pter 1 Introduction	8
Cha	pter 2 Literature Review	11
A.	Review of Key Theoretical Accounts	11
	(a) What is individuals' motivation?	11
	(b) Individual's chronic promotion and prevention orientations	11
	(c) The difference between promotion and prevention orientations	12
	(d) Individual's situationally/ temporally primed promotion and prevention	n
	orientation	14
	(e) Regulatory fit	16
	(f) The consequences of experiencing regulatory fit	17
	(g) The influence of regulatory focus on individual's learning and	
	achievement	18
	(h) Other theories used to interpret data in this thesis	19
В.	Review of the Relevant Substantive Literature	21
	(a) The influence of regulatory focus on salient cognitive processes	.21
	(b) The effects of regulatory focus on key aspect of motivation	25
	(c) Regulatory fit between regulatory focus orientations, strategic means,	and
	incentives	.29
	(d) The consequence of experiencing regulatory fit and regulatory non-	
	fit	33
	(e) The influence of regulatory fit on individual's task performance	40
	(f) Other important studies related to the influence of individual's regulate	ory
	orientations on learning	43
Cha	pter 3: Methodology	.47
A.	General Research Perspective and the Research Type Used In This	
	Thesis	47
B.	The Research Participants.	49
C.	The Data Collection Procedures	.50
D.	Data Analysis	51
Cha	pter 4 Findings	54
A.	Students' Perception of Important School Is Influenced by How Difficult	
	Challenging Tasks Are	54

A1. Impo	ortant school tasks should be difficult	54
A2. Impo	ortant school tasks should be challenging	.54
B. Reasons/	Motivations/Goals for Doing/Continuing to Do Difficult	
Tasks		.55
B1. Prom	notion-related reasons for doing/continuing to do difficult	
task	rs	56
B2. Preve	ention-related reasons for doing/continuing to do difficult	
task	cs	56
B3. Stude	ents adopt task-based goals for doing/continuing to do difficult	
task	SS	57
B4. The p	perceived utility value of engaging in doing/continuing to do	
diff	icult tasks	57
C. The Differen	nce or Lack of Thereof Between Achieving Success and Avoiding	5
Failure		.58
C1. Achievi	ing success is associated with maximal goals whereas avoiding	
fail	ure is associated with minimal goals	.58
C2. The diff	ference in experienced feelings associated with achieving success	
vers	sus avoiding failure	.60
C3. Achievi	ing success was similar to avoiding failure	.60
D. The Conse	equences of Thinking about Achieving Success in Students'	
Studies		.61
D1. Studer	nts put more effort into studies when they thought about achieving	5
succe	ss in difficult tasks	61
D2. Studer	nts have strong or increased persistence when thought about	
achie	ving success in difficult tasks	.62
D3. Stude	nts use eagerness and vigilant strategies in difficult tasks when	
thinki	ing about achieving success in difficult tasks	.63
D4. Stude	nts set promotion and prevention focused goals regarding difficult	t
tasks	when thinking about achieving success	.63
_	uences of Thinking about Avoiding Failure in Students' School	
E1. Student	s put more effort into studies and had strong or increased persister	ıce
when th	ney thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks	64

E2. Students used vigilant strategies when thinking about avoiding failure in	
difficult school tasks	66
E3. Thinking of avoiding failure in individual's studies might have negative	
effect on individual's well-being.	66
F. Emotional Consequences of Success/Failure of Prevention and Promotion	67
F1. Emotional consequences after experiencing prevention success	67
F2. Emotional consequences after experiencing prevention failure	68
F3. Emotional consequences after experiencing promotion success	69
F4. Emotional consequences after experiencing promotion failure	70
G. The Influence of Additional Motivational Factors on Student's Motivation to	
Study	71
G1. The influence of personal interests	71
G2. The influence of peers' performance	72
Chapter 5 Discussion	74
A. The Role That Difficult/Challenging Tasks Play in Students' Studies	75
Important school work should be challenging	75
Important school work should be difficult	76
Students had prevention or/and promotion-related reasons for	
doing/continuing to do difficult school tasks	76
B. Emotional Consequences after Experiencing Prevention Success and	
Prevention Failure	79
C. Emotional Consequences after Experiencing Promotion Success and Promotion	on
Failure	83
D. Individual's Changes in Motivation after Experiencing Promotion	
Failure	86
E. Some Individuals Set Promotion-Related Goals (e.g., Maximal Goals) When	
They Thought about Achieving Success: The Role of Promotion Concerns,	
Task Importance and Perceived Competence.	88
F. Individuals Set Minimal Goals (i.e., Prevention-Related Goals) When They	
Thought about Avoiding Failure	9 0
Chapter 6: Conclusion, Future Research, and Limitation	92
A. Key Findings in This Research	92
B. Implications of the Findings for Future Research and Pedagogical	
Practice) 3

C. Limitations of the Research Study	95
Reference	97
Appendix 1	104
Appendix 2	105
Appendix 3	109
Appendix 4	112

Chapter 1: Introduction

The research reported in this thesis focuses on student motivation. Students' motivation plays an important role in their learning and studying. Many studies showed that when students' motivation toward their studies increased, they value the study outcomes more (Brodscholl, Kober, & Higgins, 2007), increase engagement in a task (Lee, Heeter, Magerko, & Medler, 2013) and have better performance in a task (Freitas, Liberman, & Higgins, 2002; Grimm, Markman, Maddox, & Baldwin, 2007; Miele, Molden, & Gardner, 2009).

In order to help students achieve maximal success in school, as well as future success, educators need to seek ways to create motivating learning environments (Theobald, 2006). According to Daniels (2010), educators have created motivating learning environments for students when students perceive that they have control over their choices, thoughts, and actions in studies. In addition, students feel motivated and are more likely to study in motivating learning environments, as they feel that they have made their own choice (Anderman & Anderman, 2010). As a result, the research on students' motivation is important and could enhance educators' understandings of students' motivation and assist them to effectively construct motivating learning environments.

The specific topic targeted in my research is studying the effect that the regulatory focus orientations of promotion and prevention have on secondary students' motivation to study. The reason I focused on secondary students' motivation is that these students' academic motivation decreases from the young period into adolescence (Eccles & Wigfield, 2002). Thus, it is important to conduct research to investigate secondary students' motivation in order to understand better the causes of this decline.

The reason why I focused on the role that regulatory focus orientations play in secondary students' motivation is that, according to the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 1997, 2012), two self-regulatory systems (i.e., promotion and prevention) influence motivations. Specifically, individuals have enduring (i.e., chronic) promotion and prevention orientations, which are shaped by upbringing and cultural influences. Some external factors (e.g., external incentives of a promotion or prevention nature) can temporarily prime or activate individuals' promotion or prevention orientations (Förster, Grant, Idson, & Higgins, 2001; Higgins, 2014).

People having a strong promotion orientation are motivated to achieve personal aspirations, ideals and hopes. They are sensitive to the presence or absence positive outcomes and strive for accomplishments and improvement (Higgins, 1997). Promotion focused individuals prefer to use eager strategies (e.g., ensuring the presence of positive outcomes) to achieve their hopes and aspirations (Crowe & Higgins, 1997; Higgins, Roney, Crowe, & Hymes, 1994). In contrast, individuals who have a strong prevention orientation are concerned with safety and responsibility. They treat others' (e.g., teachers or parents) expectations of them as their own duties and obligations and are motivated to fulfil these obligations and duties (Higgins, 1997). Prevention focused individuals prefer to employ vigilant strategies (e.g., ensuring correct rejections) to fulfil their duties and obligations (Crowe & Higgins, 1997; Higgins et al., 1994).

When individuals achieve their hopes and aspirations, they experience promotion success and have elation-related feelings (e.g., happiness). After experiencing promotion failure, that is, when failing to achieve their hopes and aspirations, they have dejection-related feelings (e.g., disappointment). In contrast, when individuals fulfil their duties and obligations, they experience prevention success and have feelings of quiescence (e.g., relaxation). After experiencing prevention failure, they have agitation-related feelings (e.g., fear) (Higgins, 1997, 2012).

According to Higgins (1997, 2012), individuals experience regulatory fit when the way in which they engage in a goal pursuit matches their regulatory focus orientation. For example, when individuals having promotion (prevention) orientations employ eager (vigilant) strategies during the goal pursuit, they experience regulatory fit. When individuals having promotion (prevention) orientations employ vigilant (eager) strategies during the goal pursuit, they experience regulatory non-fit.

Two research questions were investigated in this thesis. The first research question was: How does having a sense of duty/responsibility/obligation influence students' motivation to study? The second research question was: How does striving to attain own ideals and aspirations influence students' motivation to study? The main interview questions are included in Appendix 1. Answering these research questions helps enhance understanding of the influences of regulatory focus orientations on secondary students' motivation to study. This is why, one

important aspect investigated in this thesis involves the types of affective reactions students have after experiencing promotion/prevention success or failure. This part of the research highlights the importance of considering the interaction between chronic motivational orientations and situational factors when examining the role of regulatory focus in students' learning; thus it could be beneficial to future research on students' motivation.

In addition, answering these research questions could be beneficial to pedagogical practice. More specifically, by understanding the effects of regulatory focus orientations on students' motivation to learn, educators could be able to construct motivating learning environments (e.g., where students experience regulatory fit in their studies) that are likely to support learners' motivation (Higgins, 2012; Molden & Miele, 2008). For example, some researchers suggested that when students need to master new and pivotal information, it would be more advantageous to provide students with incentives and feedback that can activate their prevention concerns (e.g., by emphasizing students' duties or by providing negative feedback when students are not sufficiently engaged). In contrast, when educators require students to extend new information creatively, it would be more advantageous to provide students with incentives and feedback which can activate their promotion concerns (e.g., by emphasizing students' hopes or by providing positive feedback to encourage students) (Molden & Miele, 2008).

Last but not least, when learners understand the influence of regulatory focus orientations on their motivations to study, this might help them be sensitive to the motivational demands of various tasks and, subsequently, balance their promotion and prevention concerns. It is important to balance individuals' promotion and prevention concerns in the goal pursuit, since research (Förster, Higgins, & Bianco, 2003; Higgins, 2014; Molden & Miele, 2008) showed that when individuals' promotion and prevention motivational forces work together effectively, they seem to achieve optimal success. Case in point, as Molden and Miele (2008) suggested, when students write an essay, it may work best if they have a promotion focus in the beginning so they could quickly finish a first draft. Afterwards, these authors suggested that it may work well for students to shift to a prevention focus to evaluate and correct the first draft. As a result, the information unearthed in this study to answer these research questions might help learners achieve maximal success in their goal pursuits.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

A. Review of Key Theoretical Accounts

(a) What is individuals' motivation? According to Higgins (2012), motivated individuals make choices in order to be effective in life pursuits. More specifically, individuals want to achieve desired outcomes successfully (i.e., have value effectiveness). With regard to the outcomes of goal pursuit, they want to have "benefits versus costs, pleasure versus pain or biological needs satisfied versus unsatisfied" (Higgins, 2012, p. 49). Additionally, individuals want to have truth effectiveness, that is, they want to be successful in finding and establishing truth (i.e., knowing what is real). Moreover, individuals also want to have control effectiveness, which means that they want to manage successfully required procedures, competencies or resources during goal pursuit (Higgins, 2012). In my thesis study, I focus only on individuals' strivings for value effectiveness.

The self-discrepancy theory (Higgins, 1987, 1997) suggests that even when individuals have the same goals, the goals (i.e., self-guides) directing or guiding self-regulation, can be either represented as ideals (i.e., ideal self-guides) or oughts (i.e., ought self-guides). Strong ideals (oughts) are related to individual's own or other's hopes or aspirations (beliefs about duties and responsibilities) for them. The regulatory focus theory distinguishes "more broadly between two distinct systems of self-regulation concerned with either growth and nurturance (i.e., a promotion concern), or safety and security (i.e., a prevention concern)" (Higgins, 2014, p. 430).

(b) Individual's chronic promotion and prevention orientations.

According to the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 1997, 2012), human motivation is shaped by two self-regulatory systems, termed promotion and prevention. There are inter-individual (e.g., chronic) differences in people's predominant regulatory focus. Upbringing and cultural influences shape the development of enduring promotion and prevention orientations (Molden & Miele, 2008). For example, caretaker-child interactions that make use of rewards (i.e., praise) to regulate children's behaviour and/or encourage children to overcome difficulties and pursue their ideals and aspirations, facilitate the development of children's promotion focus. In a promotion focus, which is characterized by a preoccupation to achieve positive outcomes, goals are often perceived as hopes and aspirations. People

having a strong promotion orientation are motivated to achieve personal aspirations, ideals and hopes. They are concerned with accomplishments and improvement (Higgins, 1997, 2012). In contrast, caretaker-child interactions that often withdraw rewards and/or use punishments when children are not successful or fail to fulfil their caretakers' hopes for them, contribute to the development of children's prevention focus (Higgins, 1997; Molden & Miele, 2008). In a prevention focus, which is characterized by a preoccupation to avoid losses, goals are often perceived as duties, responsibilities, or obligations. Individuals who have a strong prevention orientation are concerned with safety and responsibility. They treat others' (e.g., teachers' or parents') expectations of them as their own duties and obligations and are motivated to fulfil these obligations and duties (Higgins, 1997, 2012).

(c) The difference between promotion and prevention orientations.

Individuals having a promotion orientation approach desired end-states, which are related to growth, advancement and accomplishment. They strive to achieve their hopes and aspirations and are concerned with the presence of positive outcomes. In addition, promotion oriented individuals try to avoid undesired end-states (i.e., the absence of positive outcomes). In contrast, individuals having a prevention orientation strive for safety and the absence of negative outcomes. They aim to fulfil duties and responsibilities, including other's oughts and responsibilities for them as well as to avoid undesired end-states (i.e., the presence of negative outcomes) (Scholer & Higgins, 2008).

Even when individuals have the same desired/undesired goals, these goals can be represented differently in a promotion or prevention focus. Take the example of students who have the same desired end-state, which is to gain an "A" in a course. Students having a promotion focus perceive the grade "A" as an opportunity to improve their class rank. The desired end-state (i.e., the grade "A") is related to a gain for them. In contrast, students having a prevention concern perceive the grade "A" as an obligation that must be fulfilled, and thus, they guard against the loss of good standing in the class. The desired end-state (i.e., the grade "A") is associated with a non-loss for them. Regarding to an undesired end-state (e.g., earning a grade "C" in a course), individuals having a promotion orientation perceive the achievement of grade "C" as the loss of opportunities to improve the class rank. The undesired end-state (i.e., the grade "C") is related to non-gain for

them. In contrast, prevention focused individuals perceive the achievement of grade "C" as a threat to their future opportunities. Hence, the undesired end-state (i.e., the grade "C") is associated with a loss for them (Molden & Miele, 2008).

As a result, when individuals experience promotion success, which means they achieve their hopes and aspirations, they have elated feelings such as happiness and cheerfulness. When people experience prevention success, which means that they fulfil their duties and responsibilities, they have feelings of quiescence such as relaxation or calmness. In contrast, when individuals experience promotion failure, that is, when they fail to achieve their hopes and aspirations, they have dejection-related feelings such as disappointment or sadness. When individuals experience prevention failure, which means that they fail to fulfil their duties and responsibilities, they have agitation-related feelings such as fear or nervousness (Higgins, 1997, 2012).

For promotion focused individuals, achieving a positive outcome has positive valence (i.e., a positive deviation "+1") for them. For these individuals, maintaining a status quo "0" (characterized by not achieving a positive outcome) has negative valence (Higgins, 2014). In contrast, prevention focused individuals aim to maintain a status quo "0" characterized by the absence of negative outcomes. For prevention focused individuals, maintaining a status quo "0" has positive valence and failing to maintain a status quo "0" has negative valence (Higgins, 2014).

People having a strong promotion orientation focus on advancement and accomplishment, and are sensitive about the presence or absence of positive outcomes (Higgins, 1997). They prefer to employ eager strategies when striving to attain gains and fulfil their hopes and aspirations (Crowe & Higgins, 1997; Higgins et al, 1994) and when making decisions (Higgins & Molden, 2003). Eager strategies include seeking to ensure the presence of positive outcomes, and avoiding errors of omission (i.e., avoiding the absence of positive outcomes) (Higgins, 2000, 2012). Thus, promotion focused individuals are more likely to use approach tactics and have a risky bias (Friedman & Förster, 2001). In contrast, individuals having a strong prevention orientation focus on responsibilities and duties, and they are sensitive about the presence or absence of negative outcomes (Higgins, 1997). They prefer to use vigilant strategies to maintain a safe state and

guard against losses (Crowe & Higgins, 1997; Higgins et al., 1994) and use vigilant judgment strategies to make decisions (Higgins & Molden, 2003). Vigilant strategies include ensuring correct rejections and the absence of negative outcomes, avoiding making mistakes, and ensuring against the presence of negative outcomes (Higgins, 2000, 2012). Thus, prevention focused individuals are more likely to use avoidance tactics and have a conservative bias (Friedman & Förster, 2001). However, when prevention focused individuals are in an unsatisfactory state (i.e., "-1") and conservative tactics cannot help them back to the satisfactory state (i.e., "0"), they are more likely to use approach tactics and do everything in order to return to the satisfactory state (Higgins 2012).

According to Higgins (2014, p. 433) "all strong psychological forces have costs as well as benefits". The costs of strong promotion include making impulsive and unrealistic decisions (Higgins, 2014). In contrast, the costs of having a strong prevention orientation include making compulsive and obsessive decisions. However, it is possible that people pursue some of their goals having active both promotion and prevention orientations (Higgins, 1997, 2012). This is because when individuals have activated both promotion and prevention orientations, the costs of each motivational force (i.e., promotion/prevention orientations) would be constrained. Thus, promotion and prevention motivational forces can work together effectively (Higgins, 2014). For example, a study (Förster et al., 2003) investigated the influence of promotion and prevention orientations on speed and accuracy efficiency in information processing. Promotion focused individuals (versus prevention focused individuals) showed faster information processing since they focused on maximal gains. Prevention focused individuals (versus promotion focused individuals) had high accuracy in information processing since they were concerned with correct rejections. Results in this research suggested that individuals having both strong promotion and prevention orientations had high speed and accuracy in information processing.

(d) Individual's situationally/ temporally primed promotion and prevention orientation. People's promotion and prevention orientations are independent and they can be temporarily primed or activated (Förster et al., 2001; Higgins, 2014). Although individuals possess both advancement and security needs, some situation might emphasize one of these concerns over the other one. As an

example, framing a learning task via gain or non-gain instructions activates promotion concerns. In contrast, framing a learning task via loss or non-loss instructions activates prevention concerns (Shah & Higgins, 1997). As a result, in a certain situation, individuals will have a temporarily primed promotion or prevention orientation on the pursuit of goals (Molden, Lee, & Higgins, 2008). Although individuals have both promotion and prevention concerns, when one orientation is much stronger than the other, the stronger orientation would predominate and determine an individual's motivational manifestations (Higgins, 2012). For example, when an individual's promotion concern is higher than the prevention concern in a particular context, this individual would have a primed promotion orientation.

Following I discuss some examples of situations that contribute to activate individuals' primed promotion or prevention orientations. Firstly, external incentives of a promotion or prevention nature can evoke a predominant promotion orientation or a predominant prevention orientation, respectively (Molden & Miele, 2008). For example, Förster et al. (2003) found that when a task offered students opportunities to gain and provided rewards for success, a promotion focus was activated. In contrast, when a task stressed the importance of protecting against potential losses, a prevention focus was activated. Thus, in an achievement situation, how students perceive a task influences whether a promotion or a prevention orientation is activated. In particular, promotion is likely to be primed when students believe that the outcome of a task is related to achieving gains, ideals, or aspirations. In contrast, when students believe that succeeding at a task helps them meet obligations or responsibilities, this could prime a prevention focus (Higgins, 1997).

Secondly, individuals' perceptions of whether a specific task or outcome is related to their ideal or ought self-standards also contribute to activate their promotion or prevention orientations (Higgins, 1997). Specifically, when individuals perceive themselves as striving to meet their ideal self-standards in a task, their promotion orientations can be activated. In contrast, when individuals perceive themselves as striving to meet their ought self-standards, their prevention orientations can be activated (Idson & Higgins, 2000; Molden et al., 2008; Shah & Higgins, 1997).

Thirdly, research (Aaker & Lee, 2001; Lee, Aaker, & Gardner, 2000) showed that individuals are more likely to focus on advancement and accomplishment in circumstances where their individuality is emphasized. In contrast, people are more likely to focus on security and safety in circumstances where social harmony and the fulfilment of responsibilities to others are emphasized. For example, a task involving independence (interdependence) and individual achievement (collective achievement) is more likely to activate individual's promotion (prevention) orientation (Molden & Miele, 2008).

Other general circumstances can also activate students' promotion and prevention concerns. More specifically, a promotion focus is activated when individuals are encouraged to strive for distant future gains. In contrast, a prevention focus is primed when people are encouraged to focus on minimal and specific goals (Förster & Higgins, 2005). For example, individuals are more likely to pursuit their learning goals with a promotion orientation at the beginning of a term or when there is a long period before exams. Individuals are more likely to pursuit their goals with a prevention orientation at the end of a term or near exams. In addition, individual's promotion (prevention) focus is activated when they are aware of others' positive (negative) expectations of them. For example, when students feel that they have been expected to have enough abilities to perform well, they are more likely to be promotion-focused. In contrast, when students feel that they have been expected to have fewer abilities to perform well, they are more likely to be prevention-focused (Molden & Miele, 2008).

(e) Regulatory fit. Individuals experience regulatory fit when the way in which they engage in a goal pursuit matches their regulatory focus orientation. The regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 1997) suggested that one way to experience regulatory fit is when individuals having a promotion (prevention) orientation use eager (vigilant) strategies in a goal pursuit. This is the case because promotion focused individuals focus on advancement and accomplishment and are sensitive about the presence or absence of positive outcomes. An eager strategy ensures hits and avoids the errors of omission, which means it ensures the presence of positive outcomes and guards against the absence of positive outcomes (Higgins, 2000). Using eager strategies in the pursuit of a goal sustains a promotion focus (Förster, Higgins, & Idson, 1998; Higgins, 2012; Shah, Higgins, & Friedman, 1998). In contrast, prevention focused individuals focus on responsibilities and duties. They

are sensitive about the presence or absence of negative outcomes (Higgins, 1997). A vigilant strategy ensures correct rejections and avoids making mistakes, which means it ensures the absence of negative outcomes and avoids the presence of negative outcomes (Higgins, 2000). Using vigilant strategies in goal pursuit sustains a prevention focus (Higgins, 2012; Förster et al., 1998; Shah et al., 1998). For example, in a promotion focus, some students want to gain an "A" in a course because they perceive this grade as an advancement and achievement. In a prevention focus, some students want to gain an "A" in a course because they perceive "A" as a responsibility or duty. Thus, striving to get an "A" by using eager strategies (i.e., reading material beyond what has been required), would be a regulatory fit for promotion focused individuals but would be a regulatory non-fit for prevention focused individuals. In contrast, using vigilant strategies such as ensuring to fulfil all the course requirements would be a regulatory non-fit for promotion focused individuals but would be a regulatory fit for prevention focused individuals.

Individuals having promotion orientations experience regulatory fit when they focus on goal attainment whereas individuals having prevention orientations experience regulatory fit when they focus on goal maintenance. For example, one study (Liberman, Idson, Camacho, & Higgins, 1999) showed that promotion focused individuals are more likely to choose goals associated with attaining new desirable outcomes. In contrast, prevention focused individuals are more likely to choose goals which involve maintaining their current desirable situation. Importantly, goal attainment requires achieving desired end-states not previously achieved, whereas goal maintenance means that individuals strive to sustain desired end-states which they have already achieved. This is why goal attainment is associated with the presence of positive outcomes and focusing on goal attainment maintains promotion orientations. Thus, individuals having promotion orientations and pursuing goal attainment, experience regulatory fit. In contrast, when individuals focus on goal maintenance, they strive for the absence of negative outcomes and the preservation of a satisfactory status quo. Hence, paying attention to goal maintenance sustains prevention orientations. As a result, individuals having prevention orientations and pursuing goal maintenance, experience regulatory fit.

(f) The consequences of experiencing regulatory fit. Regulatory fit has important implications for pedagogical practice. Firstly, individual's task engagement increases in conditions of fit versus non-fit. Secondly, regulatory fit could help strengthen how much people value the outcomes associated with pursuing school-related goals (Higgins, 2012). For instance, a study (Higgins, Idson, Freitas, Spiegel & Molden, 2003) showed that when individuals experienced regulatory fit (i.e., a match between promotion orientation and an eager strategy to pursue goals; a match between prevention orientation and a vigilant strategy to pursue goals), they valued the task outcome more than individuals experiencing regulatory non-fit (i.e., a mismatch between promotion orientation and vigilant strategy; a mismatch between prevention orientation and eager strategy).

Thirdly, when individuals experienced regulatory fit, their motivation increases during the goal pursuit and their performance is better than that of individuals experiencing regulatory non-fit (Higgins, 2000). It is important to note that regulatory fit helps to improve performance when individuals use a strategy that not only fits their goal orientations, but is also appropriate for the given task. Some tasks or activities involve inherent requirements about how to engage it with effectively (Higgins, 2012). For example, when a vigilant strategy is an effective strategy for engaging in the task, then individuals having prevention orientations who use vigilant strategy would have better performance than individuals having promotion orientations who use eager strategy in the task (Freitas & Higgins, 2002).

(g) The influence of regulatory focus on individual's learning and achievement. Regulatory focus plays an important role in an individual's learning and achievement (Molden & Miele, 2008). In particular, promotion and prevention influence the types of goals people select. Shah and Higgins (1997) suggested that individuals with a promotion focus want to maximize advancement. They are attracted to goals having both high value and expectations of success. In contrast, prevention focused individuals are concerned with security. They are attracted to goals having high security value, regardless of expectancy. For example, a study (Shah & Higgins, 1997) found that when a course had high value (e.g., a high grade related to the acceptance in an honors society), promotion focused students having high expectations of success (i.e., attaining a high grade) were more likely to enrol in the course. When a course had high security value (e.g., individuals

must have a try), prevention focused students were more likely to enrol in the course, regardless of their expectations of success.

With regard to problem solving, individuals having a strong promotion focus are concerned with accomplishment and improvement and adopt eager strategies of goal pursuit. In line with their promotion focus, these individuals are preoccupied not to miss correct and important information. This is the reason why they generate and consider large numbers of hypotheses for the problems at hand. In contrast, individuals having a strong prevention focus are concerned to avoid mistakes, and they adopt vigilant strategies of problem solving. Thus, they narrow down the number of hypotheses they take into account, because considering a reduced number of hypotheses helps them decrease the likelihood of making wrong choices (Molden & Higgins, 2005). As a result, promotion focused individuals have increased chances to identify more hypotheses and to avoid missing important information compared with prevention focused individuals (Molden et al., 2008).

Individuals often have to try to strike a balance between the speed and the accuracy of their information processing. Specifically, because promotion focused individuals try to maximize potential gains (i.e., review all available information), they are more likely to use strategies that prioritize the speed of information processing. In contrast, individuals having a strong prevention focus are likely to prefer strategies that prioritize accuracy and minimize "the possibility of misinterpreting the available information" (Molden & Miele, 2008, p. 105). For example, one study (Förster et al., 2003) suggested that individuals with a promotion orientation made decision faster but less accurate in a task which required them to connect dots with a pen. Individuals with a prevention orientation made decisions slowly but more accurately in the same task.

(h) Other theories used to interpret data in this thesis. According to self-efficacy theory (Bandura, 1977), a self-efficacy expectation is one's belief that one can complete a given task. Four sources contribute to developing efficacy expectations. They are performance accomplishments, vicarious experiences, verbal persuasion and emotional arousal. Only vicarious experiences are relevant to my research. Having vicarious experiences means that individuals observe what others have achieved in a task and they persuade themselves that they can have similar achievement in the task (e.g., by means of putting more effort and spending

more time on the task). I used the concept of vicarious experiences for analysing and interpreting the influence of peers' performance on individual's motivation to study.

The expectancy-value theory (Eccles & Wigfield, 2002) suggested that expectancies of success and task-related value beliefs influence strongly behaviour in school settings. The theory proposed that four components (i.e., attainment value, intrinsic value, utility value and cost) constitute task value. Only utility value is relevant to my thesis. The theory suggested that when a task supports an individual's present and/or future goals, he/she experiences utility value in doing the task. I focused on utility value for interpreting one of the reasons why students continue to do difficult tasks.

The self-determination theory suggested that individuals can be motivated by autonomous and/or controlled motivation. "Autonomous motivation encompasses intrinsic motivation and identified/integrated extrinsic motivation, whereas controlled motivation comprises external control and introjected regulation" (Deci & Ryan, 2012, p. 422). Only intrinsic motivation is relevant to my research. In learning settings, intrinsic motivation means that individuals are motivated by internal needs to gain knowledge. I focused on intrinsic motivation for analysing the influence of personal interests on motivating students to study.

An achievement goal can be conceptualized as the aim for engaging in achievement behaviour. Two major types of achievement goals are mastery goals and performance goals. Mastery goals can be further divided into self-related goals and task-related goals (Elliot, Murayama, & Pekrun, 2011). Only task-based goals and performance goals were relevant to my thesis. Elliot et al. (2011) suggested that task-based goals are associated with the achievement of task-based competence (e.g., aiming to answer questions correctly). Individuals having task-based goals strive to achieve the absolute requirements of the task. In contrast, performance goals relate to the demonstration of individual's competence through comparing with a normative standard of competence. Thus, individuals having performance goals strive to achieve a normative standard of competence and try to do better than others. I focused on individuals' task-based goals for analysing students' reasons for doing difficult tasks; I used the framework of performance goals for interpreting the influence of peers' performance on students' motivations to study.

B. Review of the Relevant Substantive Literature

(a) The influence of regulatory focus on salient cognitive processes.

Several studies investigated the influence of regulatory focus on individual's decision making. They found that regulatory focus affects individuals' strategic inclination in goal pursuit (Crowe & Higgins, 1997) and key features of help-seeking behaviour (Komissarouk & Nadler, 2014).

Crowe and Higgins (1997) investigated the influence of regulatory focus on individual's strategic inclinations in goal pursuits. Across two studies, a total of 203 undergraduate students from a US university were involved. In study 1, participants completed a task rating questionnaire gauging participant's liked and disliked tasks. Participants were required to complete five exercises: characteristic listing, counting backwards, sorting, embedded figures and anagrams. More specifically, in the characteristic listing task, participants were given 1 ½ minutes to write down all of the characteristics of each of eight objects. The numbers of characteristics that participants listed for each item were averaged across items to obtain a measure of fluency. Greater fluency means increased numbers of characteristics listed for each item. In the counting backwards task, participants were given a number and they were asked to count backwards from that number. There were two trials; the second trial was harder than the first one. In the sorting task, participants were required to categorise items into subgroups by using a selfdesigned criterion. In addition, participants were asked to list as many criteria as possible that could be used to categorise the items. In the embedded figures task, participants were asked to locate a simple figure within a larger figure. Participants were given seven embedded figures. One of embedded figures was in black and white, which was supposed to be the most difficult. In the anagrams task, participants completed four anagrams, one of which was unsolvable.

After completing the five exercises, all participants were told that they would have a final task. Participants were randomly assigned to one of five framing conditions, namely promotion working, promotion not-working, prevention working, prevention not-working and non-contingent framing condition. In the non-contingent framing condition, participants were told that after completing five exercises, they would be randomly given either their liked task or their disliked task as the final task. In the promotion working condition,

participants were told that they would be given their liked task rather than the other task as the final task if they performed well on the previous five exercises. In the promotion non-working condition, participants were instructed that if they did not perform well on the previous five exercises, they would be given the other task instead of their liked task as the final task. In the prevention focus working condition, participants were told that they would be given the other task rather than their disliked task as the final task if they did not perform badly on the previous five exercises. In the prevention not-working condition, participants were announced that they would have to do their disliked task as the final task if they performed badly on the previous five exercises.

Results from study 1 showed that when the task became difficult, individuals with a promotion orientation were more likely to perform better than prevention focused individuals. In addition, prevention focused individuals were more likely to quit difficult tasks than promotion focused individuals. Additionally, in a task which required participants to generate numbers of alternative sorts, promotion focused individuals were more likely to create more alternatives, compared with prevention focused individuals, the latter were more likely to create few and repetitive alternatives. These findings suggest that promotion focused individuals tend to use eager strategies to gain and avoid missing any opportunities to gain in the task. In contrast, prevention focused individuals were more likely to vigilantly ensure correct rejections and avoid making errors in the task.

In study 2, participants completed a recognition memory task which included three trials. In the first two trials, participants were shown 20 nonsense words and they identified letters for each word as either vowels or consonants. Subsequently, in the third trial, they were required to identify the 20 nonsense words included in the previous trial from 40 nonsense words. Afterwards, participants were told that they would be given a second task. As in study 1, before the first trial started, participants were randomly assigned to different framing conditions. In the non-contingent framing condition, participants were told that after completing the word recognition memory task, they would randomly be given either their liked task or their disliked task as the second task. In promotion working condition, participants were told that they would be given their liked task rather than other task as the second task if they performed well on the word recognition memory task. In the promotion non-working condition, participants

were instructed that if they did not perform well on the word recognition memory task, they would be given the other task instead of their liked task as the second task. In the prevention working condition, participants were told that they would be given the other task rather than their disliked task as the second task if they did not perform badly on the word recognition memory task. In the prevention non-working condition, participants were announced that they would have to do their disliked task as the second task if they performed badly on the word recognition memory task.

The results from a regression analysis showed that in the promotion focus condition, individuals had a bias to state that they had seen the nonsense words from the previous trials, even though the nonsense words were new in the third trial. In contrast, in the prevention focus condition, individuals had a bias to state that they had not seen the nonsense words, even though the nonsense words were from the previous trials. In addition, in the negative valence conditions, individuals had a better recognition accuracy score than individuals in the positive valence condition. This finding could be due to the fact that in the prevention not-working condition, individuals had very high accuracy scores. These findings are consistent with the fact that promotion focused individuals focused on achieving gains. They were more likely to take a risk of making mistakes and avoid missing the opportunities to identify nonsense words from previous trials. In contrast, prevention focused individuals focused on safety and security. They were more likely to have a conservative bias to insure correct rejections and avoid making mistakes. In conclusion, findings from Crowe and Higgins (1997) suggested that regulatory focus affects individuals' decision-making in the task. More specifically, individuals with a promotion orientation were more likely to use eager strategies. They focused on achieving gains and tried to avoid missing opportunities to gain in the task. In contrast, individuals with a prevention orientation were more likely to use vigilant strategies and focused on ensuring correct rejections.

Komissarouk and Nadler (2014) investigated the influence of the interaction between self-construals and regulatory focus on help-seeking behaviour. Across three studies, 352 undergraduate psychology students from an Israeli university were involved. In study 1 and 2, participants completed a math test including five questions and an affect scale measuring the influence of time pressure on emotional states during the verbal and math tasks. Participants were

asked to choose three options for each of five math questions. These three options reflect three help-seeking styles, namely autonomy-oriented style, dependency-oriented style and avoidant style. Autonomy-oriented help-seeking involves asking for help and learning to fix a problem. Dependency-oriented help-seeking means asking a specialist to help fix a problem. In the avoidant style individuals do not ask for help and try to solve a problem by themselves. The authors only assessed the help-seeking styles of two unsolvable problems. At the end of the experiment, participants were asked to answer 20 questions about themselves. Following, their cognitions were assessed as independent, interdependent or irrelevant. Independent cognitions include individual's personal qualities, attitudes and beliefs. Interdependent cognitions refer to individual's quality of friendship, belonging and responsiveness to other people. Irrelevant cognitions include some other information which belongs to neither independent nor interdependent cognitions.

Participants completed a different verbal task in study 1 and study 2. More specifically, in study 1, participants were randomly assigned to either an independent or to an interdependent priming condition by means of completing a verbal task. In study 2, participants were randomly assigned to three conditions, namely promotion, prevention and control condition. In the promotion condition, participants were asked to write an essay describing the extent to which they advance eagerly to fulfil their hopes and aspirations in their life. In the prevention condition, participants were asked to write an essay about describing the extent that they use vigilant strategies in order to fulfil their duties and responsibilities in their life. In the control condition, participants completed an essay about a neutral topic. In study 3, participants' chronic regulatory focus was identified by means of the Regulatory Focus Questionnaire (Higgins, Friedman, Harlow, Idson, Ayduk, & Taylor, 2001). In addition, participant's self-construal, autonomy-orientation, and dependency-orientation were measured.

The authors used repeated measures analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) for analysing data in studies 1 and 2. The results from study 1 showed that participants with primed interdependent self-construal were likely to choose dependent help-seeking, while individuals with primed independent self-construal were likely to choose autonomous help-seeking and no-help options. The results from study 2 showed that individuals with a primed prevention orientation preferred dependent help more than their counterparts with a primed promotion orientation, while

individuals with a primed promotion orientation preferred autonomous help more than their counterparts with a primed prevention orientation. The authors used mediation analyses in study 3. The results showed that independent self-construal predicted autonomous help-seeking, through affecting promotion focus. In contrast, interdependent self-construal predicted dependent help-seeking, through affecting prevention focus. In addition, there were negative relationships between independent self-construal and prevention focus and between dependent help-seeking and promotion focus, respectively. In conclusion, findings from Komissarouk and Nadler (2014) suggested that the interaction between regulatory focus and self-construal affects help-seeking style. More specifically, promotion focused individuals with an independent self-construal prefer autonomy-oriented help. In contrast, prevention focused individuals with an interdependent self-construal prefer dependency-oriented help.

(b) The effects of regulatory focus on key aspect of motivation. Some studies showed that regulatory focus has effects on individual's intrinsic motivation (Smith, Wagaman, & Handley, 2009). Other studies indicated that regulatory focus influences approach and avoidance motivation (Förster et al., 1998). Specifically, when promotion focused individuals received success feedback, their approach motivation increased. In contrast, when prevention focused individuals receive failure feedback, their avoidance motivation increased (Förster et al., 2001).

Smith et al. (2009) investigated the influence of regulatory focus on task variation (i.e., varying a boring task to increase motivational experience) and intrinsic motivation. Across three studies, a total of 244 undergraduate students from psychology or communication classes were involved. In study 1, participants were randomly assigned to receive a maze picture and then heir regulatory focus was manipulated via completion of the maze task. In the prevention-focus condition, they received a picture with an owl and a mouse. In the promotion-focus condition, they received a picture with dots and finish points. The subtle pictures of a mouse avoiding the owl (approaching cheese) can be used to activate individuals' concepts of avoiding loss (obtaining gains) (Friedman & Förster, 2001).

Participants completed a repetitive and boring task involving three letter-matrix sheets. Individual's intrinsic motivation was measured by means of asking them to

fill out a request indicating how many (0-3) boring task sheets they volunteered to bring home.

In study 2, participants were randomly assigned to one of four conditions. In three of all conditions (i.e., promotion condition, prevention condition, and no-focused condition), individuals completed the same boring task used in the study 1. Before the task, in the promotion condition, participants were asked to list five of their hopes about their current goals in the semester. In the prevention condition, participants listed five of their duties about their current goals in the semester (Higgins et al., 2003). Following, individuals completed the same boring task used in the study 1. In the fourth condition, an interesting task was provided. Participants' intrinsic motivation was measured with five items gauging their interest in and enjoyment of the task.

In study 3, the authors employed the same boring and interesting tasks used in study 2. In addition, participant's intrinsic motivation was measured by the same method used in study 2. Participants were randomly assigned into a promotionfocused, prevention-focused or no-focused group. In the promotion focused group, participants were told that they receive one ticket for completing the task and they will have the chance to gain one more ticket if they complete an evaluation after the task. In the prevention group, participants were told that they receive two tickets for completing the tasks but they may lose one ticket if they do not provide an evaluation after the task. Results of ANOVA showed that promotion orientation was related to an enhanced intrinsic motivation and more task variation, compared with prevention orientation. In addition, Smith et al. (2009) suggested that regulatory focus directly and indirectly affected intrinsic motivation. More specifically, promotion orientation correlated positively with enhanced intrinsic motivation in the task. In addition, individuals with a promotion orientation were more likely to strategically change a boring task to make it more interesting, which indirectly increased their intrinsic motivation. In contrast, prevention orientation was related to lower levels of intrinsic motivation. The plausible explanation for these findings is that although prevention-focused individuals tried to make a boring task less boring, they did not alter the task enough to make it interesting.

Förster et al. (1998) investigated the influence of regulatory focus on the strength of approach and avoidance strategic motivation during pursuing goals. Only study 3 was relevant to my thesis. In this study, a number of 77 US

undergraduate students were involved. Their chronic regulatory focus was measured by means of a computer questionnaire. Participants were asked to list three attributes describing their ideal (e.g., the person they hoped or aspired to be) and ought selves (e.g., the person they believed they ought to be when they considered obligations or responsibilities). Following, participants rated the extent to which they ideally would like to (ought to) possess and they actually possessed the attributes of their ideal (ought) selves. The time participants spent on listing and rating attributes was recorded; faster response time indicated stronger ideal or ought self-guide. Afterwards, participants were randomly assigned to two framing conditions: promotion framing condition and prevention framing condition. In the promotion framing condition, participants were told that they would be given 8 dollars and they would gain one more dollar if they score at or above the 70th percentile; however if they score below the 70th percentile, they would not gain the extra dollar. In the prevention framing condition, participants were told that they would be given 9 dollars and they would not lose a dollar if they score at or above the 70th percentile; however if their scores were below the 70th percentile they would lose a dollar. Participants completed a set of 5 green and 5 red anagrams. For green anagrams, all participants were told that if they found all words, they would gain one point. However, they would not gain one point if they would not find all words. With regards to red anagrams, the participants were announced that if they found all words, they would not lose a point. However, they would lose a point, if they would not be able to find all words. The time spent on solving each anagram was recorded as a measure of participant's persistence in the task. While participants were solving the anagrams, their arm pressure (i.e., motivational strength) was measured. In previous research arm flexion has been shown to be related to approach and arm extension has been shown to be related to avoidance (Cacioppo, Priester, & Berntson, 1993). Participants were randomly assigned to two different arm position conditions: arm flexion condition and arm extension. In the arm flexion condition, participants pressed the plate of a machine on the bottom of a table. In the arm extension condition, participants pressed the plate of a machine on the top of a table. The result from a repeated measures ANOVA showed that promotion focused individuals were more likely to spend more time on later versus earlier green anagrams. In contrast, prevention focused individuals were more likely to spend more time on later versus earlier red anagrams. The

results from two multiple regression analyses indicated that when individual's prevention orientations increased, the avoidance gradient (i.e., arm extension pressure) was more likely to be steeper (i.e., rising) than the approach gradient (i.e., arm flexion pressure). In contrast, when individuals' promotion orientations increased, the approach gradient was more likely to be steeper than the avoidance gradient. As the avoidance gradient indicated the strength of avoidance and the approach gradient indicated the strength of approach, the findings from Förster et al. (1998) suggest that a promotion orientation increased approach strategic motivation (i.e., increased eagerness) when individuals pursued their goals, compared with a prevention orientation. In contrast, a prevention orientation versus a promotion orientation increased avoidance strategic motivation (i.e., increased vigilance) when individuals pursued their goals.

Förster et al. (2001) investigated how regulatory focus moderates the relationships among success/failure feedback, expectancies and approach/avoidance. Only study 2 was relevant to my thesis. In study 2, a number of 109 US undergraduate students were involved. Participants were randomly assigned to either a promotion or a prevention framing condition. In the promotion framing condition, participants were told that they would gain \$4 for each completed set of anagrams and if they perform at or above the 70% level, they would be able to gain one more dollar; otherwise they would not gain the extra dollar. In the prevention framing condition, participants were told that they would be given \$5 for each completed set of anagrams and if they perform below the 70% level, they would lose one dollar; otherwise they would not lose the one dollar.

Participants completed two sets of anagrams including 10 red anagrams and 10 green anagrams. For each of the green anagrams, participants were told that if they found all solutions, they would gain one point. Otherwise they would not gain one point. For each of the red anagrams, participants were told that if they found all solutions, they would not lose one point. Otherwise they would lose one point. After completing the first set of anagrams, participants received either success feedback (which indicated that their performance was at the 79th percentile), or failure feedback (which indicated that their performance was at the 61st percentile). Afterwards, they completed the second set of anagrams.

The result from a repeated measure ANOVA showed that promotion focused individuals were more likely to spend more time on later versus earlier

green anagrams. In contrast, prevention focused individuals were more likely to spend more time on later versus earlier red anagrams. The result from a *t*-test showed that after success feedback, the approach gradient was most positive for individuals with a promotion orientation versus a prevention orientation. Approach gradient indicated the strength of approach (i.e., eagerness). In contrast, after failure feedback, the avoidance gradient was most positive for individuals with a prevention orientation versus a promotion orientation. Avoidance gradient indicated the strength of avoidance (i.e., vigilance).

According to the goal looms larger effect, an individual's motivation increases when she/he gets closer to achieve a goal (Förster et al., 1998). Findings from Förster et al. (2001) suggested that in green anagrams tasks, which were tasks with gain or non-gain instructions, the goal looms larger effect was significant for individuals with a promotion orientation, especially after success feedback. In other words, when pursuing a task in which positive (negative) outcomes were associated with gains (non-gains) and after receiving success feedback, approach motivation (i.e., eager strategies) increased for individuals having a promotion orientation. In contrast, in red anagrams tasks, which involved loss or non-loss instructions, the goal looms larger effect was significant for individuals with a prevention orientation. In other words, when pursuing a task in which positive (negative) outcomes were associated with non-losses (losses) and after failure feedback, avoidance motivation (i.e., vigilant strategies) increased for individuals having a prevention orientation.

(c) Regulatory fit between regulatory focus orientations, strategic means, and incentives. Some research (Higgins et al., 2001; Shah et al., 1998) suggested that there is a natural fit between promotion orientation, employment of eager strategies and some types of task incentives (i.e., gain-related). Moreover, there is also a natural fit between prevention orientations, usage of vigilant strategies and other types of task incentives (i.e., loss-related).

Higgins et al. (2001) investigated the influence of promotion/prevention pride on achievement strategies in different tasks. Promotion pride is defined as a history of success with promotion related eagerness. Prevention pride is defined as a history of success with prevention related vigilance. Across five studies, a total of 425 undergraduate students from a US university were involved

Participant's chronic regulatory focus was assessed by means of completing the RFQ (in studies 1a, 1b, 2, 3 and 4). In study 1a, participants were asked to imagine they bought a \$100 ticket to Michigan and a \$50 ticket to a more enjoyable destination (e.g., Wisconsin); these trip tickets were for the same week and participants would not be able to sell or return either ticket. Participants were required to explain which ticket they would like to choose. In study 1b, participants completed a new decision-making task. They were told to imagine that they invested money into a research project about building a plane, but when the project was 90% completed, another company started to market a better plane. Participants were asked to decide (and explain) whether they would like to invest the last 10%. The results from study 1a showed that individuals with a higher promotion pride (versus higher prevention pride) were more likely to choose the Wisconsin trip; this indicates individuals having a strong promotion focus were more likely to use eager strategies than their prevention-focused counterparts. In addition, the results from study 1b showed that individuals with a higher prevention pride (versus higher promotion pride) were more likely to choose not to invest; this indicates that prevention focused individuals were more likely to use vigilant strategies than promotion-focused individuals.

In study 2, participant's chronic regulatory focus was assessed by means of completing the RFQ and the Selves Questionnaire (Higgins, Bond, Klein, & Strauman, 1986). In addition, participants completed the Goals Inventory, which is a paper-and-pencil instrument used for measuring their goals and the approaches to achieve each goal. The results of multiple regression showed that individuals with a strong promotion pride were more likely to use eager strategies to approach a new task, while individuals with a strong prevention pride were more likely to use vigilant strategies to approach a new task.

In study 3, participants completed the Self-Control Strategies Scale (SCSS; Ayduk, 1999). More specifically, participants were asked to imagine they were on a diet but they were tempted by a slice of pizza. Participants were given 6 effective and 5 ineffective self-control strategies and they were asked to rate these strategies on a scale from 1 (not descriptive of me at all) to 9 (extremely descriptive of me). Ineffective self-control strategies impeded the diet maintenance goal (e.g., thinking of the taste of the pizza) whereas effective strategies were useful to achieve the diet maintenance goal (e.g., thinking of health). The results of multiple regression

showed that individuals with a high promotion (versus prevention) scores were more likely to use effective strategies, while individuals with a high prevention (versus promotion) were less likely to use ineffective strategies. The outcomes indicated that individuals with a high promotion pride were more likely to use eager strategies to achieve the goal, while individuals with high prevention pride were more likely to use vigilant strategies to do so.

In study 4, participants completed a paper-and-pencil motivational frequency questionnaire in which they rated the frequency of experiencing motivation states (i.e., eagerness-related items or vigilance-related items) in the pursuit of activities during the past week. The results of separate multiple regression analyses showed that higher promotion scores were positively associated with the frequency of feeling eager during the past week, while higher prevention scores were positively related to the frequency of feeling vigilant during the past week.

As in study 2, in study 5, participants completed the Goals Inventory to measure their goals and the approaches to achieve each goal. Participants were randomly assigned to four groups, namely promotion success (or failure) and prevention success (or failure). Participants described their experienced promotion success in the promotion success group, promotion failure in the promotion failure group, prevention success in the prevention success group or prevention failure in the prevention failure group. The results of ANOVA showed that in the promotion success (versus failure) condition, individuals were more likely to list more approaches per goal. In the prevention success (versus failure) condition, individuals were more likely to list fewer approaches per goal. These results indicated that promotion success (versus failure) generated eagerness orientations, while prevention success (versus failure) generated vigilance orientations. In sum, findings from Higgins et al. (2001) suggested that individuals with a promotion pride generally used eager strategies (while individuals with a prevention pride generally used vigilant strategies) in their goal pursuits.

Shah et al. (1998) investigated the influence of the interaction between chronic regulatory focus, task incentives (i.e., gains/nongains or losses/nonlosses) and eager/vigilant strategies on task performance. Across two studies, a total of 197 US undergraduate students were involved. In study 1, the Self-Guide Strength measure (Higgins, Shah, & Friedman, 1997) was used to assess participant's

ideal/ought strengths. More specifically, participants were asked to list five attributes describing their ideal (e.g., the person they hoped or aspired to be) and ought selves (e.g., the person they believed they ought to be when they considered obligations or responsibilities). Following, participants rated the extent to which they ideally would like to (ought to) possess and they actually possessed the attribute of their ideal (ought) selves. The time participants spent on listing and rating ideal (respectively ought) attributes was recorded and then transformed by means of a natural logarithmic function. The values of the transformed variables were added for the first three ideal (respectively ought) attributes to calculate ideal (ought) strength. After that participants were randomly assigned to one of two different framing conditions to do an anagram task. In the promotion framing condition, participants were told that they would gain one extra dollar if they found 90% or more of the possible words. If they failed to meet the requirement, they would not receive the extra dollar. In the prevention framing condition, participants were told that they would not lose one dollar if they don't miss more than 10% of the words. However, if they missed more than 10% of the words, they would lose one dollar. The results from separate regression analyses showed that ideal strength was positively related to an gram performance when individuals were in the promotion framing condition versus in the prevention framing condition. In contrast, ought strength was positively related to anagram performance when individuals were in the prevention framing condition. In addition, ought strength was negatively related to an agram performance when individuals were in the promotion framing condition.

In study 2, participant's ideal/ought strengths were measured by means of completing the self-guide strength measure as in study 1. Subsequently, participants were randomly assigned to either the promotion framing condition or the prevention framing condition. All participants were asked to solve six red and six green anagrams. For each of the green anagrams, participants were told that they would gain a point if they found all possible words. Otherwise whey would not gain a point. For each of the red anagrams, participants were told that they would not lose a point if they find all of the possible words. Otherwise they would lose a point. In the promotion framing condition, participants were told that they would be given \$4 and if they completed the task with four or more points, they would gain an extra dollar. Otherwise, they would not gain the dollar. In the

prevention framing condition, participants were told that they would be given \$5 and they would not lose a dollar, if they completed the task with four or more points. Otherwise, they would lose a dollar. The results from separate regression analyses supported the findings from study 1. Specifically, ideal strength was positively related to an gram performance when individuals were in the promotion framing condition versus in the prevention framing condition. In turn, ought strength was positively correlated with anagram performance when individuals were in the prevention framing condition. Ought strength was negatively related to anagram performance when individuals were in the promotion framing condition. In addition, the result showed that only for individuals in the promotion framing condition, ideal strength was positively related to individual's performance on green anagrams (approach gain framing tasks) versus on the red anagrams (avoid loss framing task). Similarly, only when individuals were in the prevention framing condition, ought strength was positively related to individual's performance on red anagrams versus on the green anagrams. The findings from Shah et al. (1998) suggested that the match among individual's chronic regulatory orientation, task incentives, and eager/vigilant strategies was associated with increased motivation and better performance. More specifically, when promotion focused individuals used eager strategies in a task which emphasized a goal of gain, their motivation and performance increased. When prevention focused individuals used vigilant strategies in a task which emphasized a goal of avoiding losses, their motivation and performance increased.

(d) The consequence of experiencing regulatory fit and regulatory non-Fit. Some studies suggested that after experiencing regulatory fit, individuals assign more value to outcomes (Brodscholl et al., 2007), as well as experience (i) a positive value transfer to subsequent evaluations of the importance of selected objects and subsequent object evaluations (Higgins et al., 2003), (ii) increased engagement in a task (Lee et al., 2013), and (iii) increased task enjoyment (Freitas & Higgins, 2002).

Brodscholl et al. (2007) investigated the different strategies of self-regulation in goal attainment versus goal maintenance conditions. A total of 230 undergraduates from a US university were involved in the study. Participants' chronic regulatory focus was identified by the Selves Questionnaire (Higgins, Klein, & Strauman, 1985) (study 1 and 2). In study 1, participants completed a

homonym task in which they identified the same or different sound of a pair of words. Participants were randomly assigned to the attainment or maintenance condition. At the end of this task, each participant was told that they had completed the task successfully and were given 100 tokens. After that, participants completed the second task (i.e., solved anagrams). More specifically, in the attainment condition, participants were told that they couldn't use the tokens they had received from the first task in exchange for a mug and were given opportunities to gain new tokens which they could exchange for a mug. In contrast, in the maintenance condition, participants were told that they work in the task to maintain the tokens they gained from the first task and then they could use those tokens to buy a mug. In addition, participants completed pencil and paper questionnaires which were designed to assess their valuations of the mug as well as their mood and beliefs about the price of the mug. In study 2, participants completed the same homonym and anagrams tasks used in study 1.

Unlike study 1, in the anagrams tasks in the study 2, participants were randomly assigned into a promotion framing condition and a prevention framing condition. In the promotion framing condition, participants were told that if they gain 70 or more tokens they would gain the prize (i.e., the mug) at the end of the task. In the prevention framing condition, participants were told that they would gain the prize if they maintained 70 or more tokens. In the second study, participants also answered some questions measuring their valuations of the mug, mood, beliefs about the desirability of the mug as a reward for success and the efficiency of the means used to gain the mug.

The results of repeated measures ANOVA showed that in the maintenance condition, chronic prevention focused participants valued the mug as a prize of success more highly and were more likely to buy the mug than chronic promotion participants. In contrast, in the attainment condition, participants with a chronic promotion orientation valued the mug more highly than their counterparts with a chronic prevention orientation. In addition, participants with a primed promotion orientation versus a primed prevention orientation were willing to pay more to buy the mug when they were asked to attain tokens (i.e., in the attainment condition). In contrast, participants with a primed prevention orientation were willing to pay more to buy the mug when they were asked to maintain tokens (i.e., in the maintenance condition). The findings from Brodscholl et al., (2007) suggested that

an attainment task evoked the use of eager approach strategies, while a maintenance task evoked the use of vigilant avoidance strategies. In addition, in the maintenance condition, chronic or induced prevention oriented individuals valued the mug as a reward of success more and they were likely to pay more for the mug, compared with their counterparts with a chronic or induced promotion orientation. In contrast, in the attainment condition, chronic or induced promotion oriented individuals valued the mug more and they were likely to pay more for the mug, compared with their counterparts with a chronic or induced prevention orientation. The findings were consistent with regulatory fit theory (Higgins, 2000). More specifically, when people use strategies that fit (i.e., sustain) their regulatory focus orientations (e.g., an eager approach fits a promotion orientation; vigilant avoidance fits a prevention orientation), they value the outcomes more compared to when they employ strategies that do not sustain/fit or disrupt their regulatory focus orientations.

Higgins et al. (2003) investigated the influence of regulatory fit on value transfer from a task to the later evaluation of the importance of chosen objects. Across five studies, in total of 537 undergraduate students from two US Universities were involved.

In study 1, the Self-Guide Strength measure (Higgins et al., 1997) was used for assessing participant's chronic regulatory focus. Participants were told that they could choose either a mug or an inexpensive disposable pen as a reward for their participation. Participants were randomly assigned to an eager-gain condition or a vigilant-not lose condition. In the eager-gain condition, participants were instructed to think about what they would gain by choosing the mug or the pen. In the vigilant-not lose condition, participants were told to consider what they would lose by not choosing the mug and the pen. For the participants who chose the mug, the authors offered a new expensive pen, told them that the price of this pen is \$3 and asked participants to guess the price of the mug. The results of regression analyses showed that participants with a higher promotion chronic orientation assigned a higher price to the mug in the eager-gain condition than in the vigilant-not lose condition. In contrast, participants with higher prevention chronic orientation assigned a higher price to the mug in the vigilant-not lose condition than in the eager-gain condition.

In study 2, the authors used the same procedure as in study 1. The difference was that instead of asking participants to guess the price of the mug, participants had an opportunity to own it. Participants were given \$5 and an envelope which included the price of the mug. If participants wanted to get the mug, they needed to guess the price of the mug and pay for it. If the price they offered to pay was more than or equal to the real price, which was included in the envelope, they would get the mug. Otherwise, if their offered price was lower than the real price, they would not get the mug. Participant's regulatory focus was assessed by means of completing the Self-Guide Strength measure (Higgins et al., 1997). In addition, participants were also assigned to an eager-gain condition or a vigilant-not lose condition (as in study 1). The results of regression analyses showed that individuals with a higher promotion orientation were more likely to pay higher prices for the mug in the eager-gain framing condition and to pay lower prices in the vigilant-not lose condition. Individuals with a prevention orientation were more likely to pay higher prices for the mug in the vigilant-not loses condition and to pay lower prices in the eager-gain framing condition.

In study 3, the authors used similar procedures as in studies 1 and 2. The Self-Guide Strength measure (Higgins et al., 1997) was used for measuring individual's regulatory focus. In addition, participants completed a questionnaire including mood items and price items. Participants rated their feeling in terms of eight mood items (i.e., good, happy, dejected, relaxed, positive, cheerful, tense and content) and were given an envelope that included a more expensive pen compared with the original pen. They were told the price of this pen was \$3. Individuals choosing a mug (versus a pen) were asked to guess the price of the mug and the price of the original pen. The results of regression analyses showed that participants with a higher promotion chronic orientation assigned higher prices to the mug and the pen in the eager-gain condition than in the vigilant-not lose condition. In contrast, participants with higher prevention chronic orientation assigned a higher price to the mug and the pen in the vigilant-not lose condition than in the eager-gain condition. Across three studies, the results of a meta-analysis of the regression models showed that in the eager-gain condition, promotion orientation was related to positive value transfer (i.e., increased value of the outcomes) while prevention orientation was related to negative value transfer (i.e., decreased value of the outcomes). In the vigilant-not lose condition, promotion

orientation was related to negative value transfer while prevention orientation was related to positive value transfer. Findings of studies 1 to 3 indicate that when individuals experienced regulatory fit (non-regulatory fit), this generates a positive value transfer (negative value transfer). In other words, when individuals' regulatory focus orientations match the strategies they use to pursue goals, this fit is associated with a feeling of correctness and importance which, in turn, transfers to later positive evaluations of the importance of chosen objects.

In study 4, participants completed a regulatory fit manipulation (Freitas & Higgins, 2002). More specifically, in the promotion primed condition, participants were asked to think about a current hope and aspiration. In the prevention primed condition, participants were asked to think about a duty or obligation. Participants listed either five eagerness-related plans (e.g., some strategies for helping them to realize their hope or duty) or vigilant plans (e.g., some strategies for helping participants to avoid anything which could stop them from realizing their hope or duty). Participants rated three black-and-white photographs of dogs about the extent of the dog's good-natured look. The results of ANOVA showed that individuals generating eager strategies evaluated the dogs as more good-natured in the promotion primed condition than in the prevention primed condition. In contrast, individuals generating vigilant strategies evaluated the dogs as more good-natured in the prevention primed condition versus in the promotion primed condition.

In study 5, participant's regulatory focus was measured by means of the Self-Guide Strength measure (Higgins et al., 1997). Participants were asked to give suggestions to improve transition from elementary school to middle school. Half of participants were asked to propose eager strategies (i.e., considering student's gain during this transition) to improve the transition. Half of participants were asked to propose vigilant strategies (i.e., considering student's need to avoid negative experiences during this transition). Subsequently, participants were asked to evaluate the importance of middle school experiences. More specifically, they needed to rate the extent of perceived effectiveness and efficiency of the strategy for improvement, and the extent of the influence of people's middle school experiences on their later development. The results of regression analyses showed that when individuals were in regulatory fit conditions (i.e., eager strategies with promotion orientations, vigilant strategies with prevention orientations), they rated

more highly to the importance of middle school experiences compared with their counterparts in the regulatory non-fit condition. The outcome from studies 4 and 5 indicated that regulatory fit facilitated a transfer of value to the subsequent object evaluation experience. More specifically, regulatory fit increased the subsequent object evaluation while regulatory non-fit decreased subsequent object evaluation.

Lee et al. (2013) investigated the influence of regulatory focus on the engagement in games. They collected data from 93 undergraduates from a US University. Participants' chronic promotion and prevention orientations were measured by means of the RFQ (Higgins et al., 2001). Participants were randomly assigned to one of three conditions, namely eager condition, vigilant condition and control condition. In the eager condition, in which gain was emphasized, participants were required to win as many prestige points as possible. In the vigilant condition, in which non-loss was emphasized, participants were required to reduce the chance of losing prestige points. Results of analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) showed that in the regulatory fit conditions (i.e., individuals with a chronic promotion orientation in the eager condition; individuals with a prevention orientation in the vigilant condition), participants' performances did not differ significantly from those of the participants in non-regulatory fit conditions (i.e., individuals with a chronic promotion orientation in the vigilant condition; individuals with a prevention orientation in the eager condition). However, participants for whom the learning game fit their chronic regulatory focus spent more time engaged in the game than their counterparts who did not experience regulatory fit. In addition, participants experiencing regulatory fit versus non-fit spent more time on the learning-related behaviour of reading amendments and learning feedback, that is, participants spent more time in learning-related tasks and in learning feedback which is able to help them to correct their actions. Positive feedback enhanced task interest for promotion oriented participants, but not for prevention oriented ones. In contrast, negative feedback did not have any influence for promotion oriented or prevention oriented participants. Findings from Lee et al. (2013) suggested that individuals' performance outcome did not differ in the regulatory fit versus regulatory non-fit conditions. However, regulatory fit affected individual's behaviour in pursuing a task. More specifically, when individuals experienced regulatory fit, they tended to engage more in the task and in learning-related behaviour, compared to when they experienced regulatory nonfit. This finding is in line with both theoretical propositions and empirical evidence pertaining to regulatory fit theory (Higgins, 2000).

Freitas and Higgins (2002) investigated the relationship between regulatory fit and individual's task enjoyment. Across three studies, a total of 256 undergraduate students were involved. In study 1, participant's regulatory focus was manipulated by means of asking them to complete a regulatory focus priming procedure (Higgins et al., 1994). More specifically, participants were assigned randomly to one of two conditions. In the ideal priming condition, participants completed an essay describing how their hopes and aspirations had changed. In the ought priming condition, participants completed an essay describing the change of their duties and obligations. Subsequently, participants completed a purportedly unrelated task. Half of the participants read five eager strategies terms. These five eager strategies terms were "complete schoolwork promptly; attend all classes; spend more time at the library; be prepared for tests; increase motivation to earn high GPA (p. 2)". The rest read five vigilant strategies terms. These five vigilant strategies terms were "stop procrastinating; avoid missing any classes; spend less time at social gatherings/parties; avoid being unprepared for tests; do not lose motivation to earn high GPA (p. 2)". After that, each participant rated to what extent carrying out these strategies was enjoyable. The results of a t-test showed that in the ideal priming condition, participants rated anticipated eager strategies as more enjoyable than vigilant strategies (d=.78).

In study 2, participants completed one of four versions of the experimental questionnaire combining randomly one of the regulatory states and one strategy type. Regulatory states included the ideal manipulation and the ought manipulation. Strategy types included five eagerness-related plans and five vigilance-related plans. More specifically, in the ideal manipulation, participants were asked to list one of their current hopes or aspirations. In the ought manipulation, participants listed a duty or obligation which they would like to complete. Following, participants listed either their eager plans (i.e., plans helping them to realize their hope (duty) in the ideal (ought) scenarios and to ensure everything goes well) or vigilant plans (i.e., plans helping them to avoid that anything goes wrong and to avoid anything that might impede them to realize their hope or duty). At the end of this study, participants rated how much they enjoyed performing each strategy. The results of a *t*-test showed that in the ideal regulatory state, participants showed

greater anticipated action enjoyment when they generated eager strategies (d= .75). In contrast, in the ought regulatory state, participants showed greater anticipated action enjoyment when they generated vigilant strategies (d= .56). The outcomes from study 1 and 2 provided evidence to show that regulatory fit affects how much individuals' enjoy anticipated action. In particular, when individuals have activated an ideal self-regulation, eager strategies enhance the enjoyment of anticipated actions. In contrast, when individuals have activated an ought self-regulation, vigilant strategies enhance the enjoyment of anticipated actions.

In study 3, participant's regulatory state was manipulated in the same way as in study 1. Participants completed a novel laboratory task. Half of the participants were assigned randomly to an eagerness framing condition in which achievement was emphasized in the task. The rest of them were assigned into a vigilance priming condition in which duty was emphasized in the task. At the end of the task, participants were asked to answer questions related to the assessment of task enjoyment, perceived task success and their willingness of repeating the task. The results of a t-test and ANOVA showed that in the ought priming condition, participants completing the vigilance-framed task versus the eagerness-framed task showed greater enjoyment (d= .86), greater perceived task success (d= .92) and more willingness to try the task again (d= .88). In contrast, in the ideal priming condition, participants completing the eagerness-framed task versus the vigilance-framed task showed more willingness to try the task again (d= .68).

(e) The influence of regulatory fit on individual's task performance. Some studies (Freitas, et al., 2002; Grimm, et al., 2007; Miele, et al., 2009) suggested that regulatory fit improves performance when individuals use strategies that not only fit individuals' regulatory focus orientations but also are effective for the specific task.

Grimm et al. (2007) investigated the interaction between regulatory focus and task reward structure on task performance. Across two experiments, the authors obtained data from 138 undergraduates studying at a US university. In both studies, regulatory focus was induced situationally. Participants were assigned randomly to either a promotion or a prevention condition. In the promotion condition, participants were able to gain one ticket for each task completed successfully. In the prevention condition, participants were given one ticket for each task and were told that they would lose a ticket for every failed task.

Participants completed two category learning tasks, namely a rule-based task and an information-integration task (in study 1 and 2). In study 1, the two tasks were set up as gain tasks, whereas in study 2, the two tasks were set up as loss tasks. The result of ANOVA showed that in the rule-based task, for which performance is enhanced when flexible strategies are employed, regulatory fit (e.g., promotion and gain structure or prevention and loss structure) was associated with a better performance than regulatory non-fit. In contrast, in the information-integration task, for which performance is negatively affected by the employment of flexible strategies, regulatory mismatch (e.g., prevention and gain structure or promotion and loss structure) was associated with a better performance than regulatory match. Grimm et al. (2007) suggested that there is an interaction among task, regulatory fit and reward structural. They indicated that regulatory fit encourages the using of flexible strategies to solve a given task. When the flexible processing is beneficial, regulatory fit leads to a better performance. However, when the flexible processing is not beneficial, regulatory fit leads to worse learning.

Miele et al. (2009) investigated how the regulatory focus affects individuals' selection of strategies used to regulate comprehension. Across two experiments, 167 undergraduate students from a US university provided data. In both experiments, participants were asked to read a text and then answer multiplechoice questions. In study 1, individuals' motivation orientations were induced. In the promotion condition, participants were told that they were given a chance to gain entry into a lottery with a \$50 prize if their score was higher than the average score of other students answering the same test questions in the same school. In contrast, in the prevention condition, participants were given the opportunity to enter into the lottery first, but they were told that they might lose the opportunity if their score was lower than the average score of other students answering the same test questions in the same school. In study 2, students' regulatory focus was recorded by means of a description task. Specifically, participants were asked to list three attributes which they felt that they ought to possess and other three attributes which they felt that they would ideally possess. Afterwards, participants were asked to rate these thoughts on a scale of 1 (not at all) to 4 (very much). The time spent on listing and rating these attributes was recorded and assessed. Individuals with a promotion orientation spent more time on reporting attributes which they felt that they would ideally possess. In contrast, individuals with a

prevention orientation spent more time on reporting attributes which they felt that they ought to possess. In study 2, two versions of a brief text were created, namely an ambiguous text condition and a contradictory text condition. In the ambiguous text condition, some sentences made previous information seem ambiguous. In contrast, in the contradictory text condition, some sentences directly contradicted previous information. The result of a Poisson regression analysis showed that participants with strong chronic or induced prevention orientations were more likely to use a rereading strategy to solve the source of their confusion. In addition, the result of simple-slope analyses showed that prevention oriented individuals showed similar performance in both text conditions, whereas promotion oriented participants performed better in the contradictory text condition than in the ambiguous text condition. Overall, in the ambiguous text condition, prevention oriented individuals performed better than promotion oriented individuals. In addition, findings from Miele et al. (2009) suggest that an individual with a prevention orientation is more likely to use (a) rereading strategy to solve comprehending questions, and (b) prevention focused individuals performed better than their promotion focused counterparts in the ambiguous text condition. A plausible explanation for this pattern of results is that in the ambiguous text condition useful information could be obtained by re-reading previous paragraphs. Thus, the strategy preferred by prevention oriented individuals was appropriate. Promotion-oriented individuals performed better in the contradictory than in the ambiguous text condition because their preferred strategy was more appropriate for the contradictory than for the ambiguous context. Specifically, these individuals perceived incomprehension as a missed opportunity to achieve an ideal level of understanding and used a waiting strategy (i.e., reading ahead) to achieve clarity. In the contradictory text condition, when new information contradicted previous information and confusion cannot be easily eliminated, this strategy should be more effective than the rereading strategy.

Freitas et al. (2002) investigated the effect of the interaction between the ability to avoid obstacles and regulatory fit on task enjoyment and performance. Across two studies, a total of 213 undergraduate students from US were involved. In study 1, participant's regulatory focus was manipulated by means of completing a message decryption task. More specifically, in the promotion task framing, participant detected and accepted messages by using the rule 'more odd numbers

than vowels'. In the prevention task framing, participants used the same rule to mark messages for rejection. Participants completed 12 test trails. Half of participants received a distraction (i.e., video clips) at the beginning of each test trail. Afterwards, participants rated their task performance and their experiences of task enjoyment. The results of t-tests showed that when there was no distraction, promotion focused individuals showed greater task enjoyment than their counterparts in the primed prevention condition (d= .65). When distraction was present, promotion focused and prevention focused individuals showed similar levels of task enjoyment. Prevention focused individuals showed greater task enjoyment when they tried to avoid video clips distraction compared with prevention focused individuals who were not exposed to distraction.

In study 2, participant's regulatory focus was manipulated by means of asking them to describe their personal standards (Higgins et al., 1994). In the ideal group, participants described how their hopes and aspirations changed after they grew up. In the ought condition, participants described how their duties and obligations changed after they grew up. Subsequently, all participants completed nine math tasks; half of the participants received the distraction of video clips at the beginning of each math task. Afterwards, as in study 1, participants rated their experiences of task enjoyment and task performance. The results of regression analyses showed that when they were not exposed to distractions, promotion focused individuals showed marginally greater task enjoyment compared with their counterparts with a prevention orientation. However, when they were exposed to distactions, individuals with an induced prevention orientation showed a greater performance and task enjoyment on the math task, compared with their counterparts with an induced promotion orientation. In conclusion, findings from Freitas et al., (2002) suggested that prevention (versus promotion) focused individuals showed greater task performance when distractions were present. The authors suggested that this might have been the case because prevention focused individuals prefer to use vigilant strategies when pursuing goals. Thus, avoiding obstacles to task completion (e.g., distractions) should fit individuals with a prevention orientation rather than individuals with a promotion orientation.

(f) Other important studies related to the influence of individual's regulatory orientations on learning. Grimm, Markman and Maddox (2012) suggested that individuals have a predominant promotion focus in the beginning of

the semester and a predominant prevention focus at the end of the semester. Franks, Chen, Manley and Higgins (2015) indicated that individuals having a high promotion pride are more likely to regulate challenge efficiently, compared to individuals having a low promotion pride.

Grimm et al. (2012) investigated the influence of situational regulatory fit on test performance. Across two studies, 154 undergraduate students were involved. They were enrolled at an elite university in the US. Nearly half of the students were investigated in the first 2 weeks and the rest of the students were examined in the last 2 weeks of an academic semester. At each time, half of the participants were randomly assigned to either the gains or losses GRE math task. In the gains condition, participants were told that they would be given 0 points for each incorrect answer and 2 points for each correct answer and their goal was to reach 36 points. In the losses condition, participants were told that they would lose 3 points for each incorrect answer and 1 point for each correct answer, and their target was to lose no more than 24 points (in study 1 and study 2). In study 1, participants' chronic regulatory focus was measured with the RFQ (Higgins et al., 2001). In study 2, before writing down five thoughts about the semester and to rate their thoughts as negative or positive participants completed other materials or learnt anything about their study (i.e., ensuring participants had experienced gains or losses before the investigation in the beginning of the semester). Participant's motivation orientation was coded as either promotion orientation or prevention orientation.

The result of ANOVA showed that in both studies, at the beginning of the semester, individuals performed better in the gains GRE condition than in the loss GRE condition. In contrast, at the end of the semester, participants performed better in the loss condition than in the gain condition. In addition, findings from study 2 suggested that in the beginning of the semester, more of participants' thoughts were identified as having a promotion focus while at the end of the semester, more of participants' thoughts were identified as having a prevention focus. Taken together, the findings in this article demonstrated that the interaction between the time of semester at which the performance was assessed and students' motivational orientations influenced their levels of performance. Interpreting these findings, Grimm et al. (2012) argued that there is a fit between the beginning of the semester and promotion, and a fit between the end of the semester and prevention.

Franks et al. (2015) investigated the relationship between promotion pride (i.e., promotion focus-related success) and challenge regulation, that is, the ability to manage challenges. Across three studies, 227 individuals completed an online survey through Amazon's Mechanical Turk. In study 1, promotion/prevention pride was measured by the RFQ (Higgins et al., 2001). Afterwards, participants rated a version of the Profile of Mood States (McNair, Lorr, & Droppleman, 1981) used to assess the frequency of the change of their various moods (e.g., depressed mood and anxious mood) in the past week. Then participants were asked to describe the number of challenges in their life by rating a scale ranging from too few challenges (e.g., -3) to just right challenges (0) to too many challenges (+3). The result from linear regression analysis showed that individuals with a high promotion pride tended to state that they have the near right number of challenges in life, compared with individuals with a low promotion pride. The results from ttests showed that depressed mood (i.e., promotion failure related mood) versus anxious mood (i.e., prevention failure related mood) was related to challenge dysregulation (i.e., failure to regulate challenges). In addition, the result from another linear regression analysis showed that greater amount of boredom was related to too few challenges. In contrast, the least amount of boredom was reported by people who reported having slightly too many challenges.

In study 2, participants completed the Centre for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale (Radloff, 1977) to assess the frequency of their experienced depressive symptoms in the past week. In addition, participants recorded the number of challenges in their life as in study 1. The result from a linear regression analysis showed that depressive symptoms increased when individuals had too many challenges or too few challenges, compared with just the right number of challenges. In addition, the result also showed that the least amount of boredom was reported by people who reported having slightly too many challenges.

In study 3, half of participants listed the challenges in their life in the last 2 weeks and half of participants listed the challenges in their life in the last 24 hours. All of the participants recorded the number of challenges in their life as in study 1. Afterwards, participants completed the Depression Anxiety Stress Scale (Lovibond & lovibond, 1995). The result from a linear regression analysis showed that too few challenges versus too many challenges related to the greatest sum of depressive symptomatology. There was no relationship between anxiety and the

number of challenges. The result also showed that the least amount of boredom was reported by people who reported having slightly too many challenges.

Findings from Franks et al. (2015) suggested that challenges were related to the promotion system rather than prevention system. More specifically, individuals having high levels of promotion versus high levels of prevention or low levels of promotion were more likely to regulate challenge efficiently by reporting having the near right number of challenges in their life. In addition, results in this article showed that few challenges were related to the strongest feeling of depression. Given that depression is an affective outcome related to promotion failure, when promotion focused individuals experience too few challenges that might be harmful for their well-being.

Chapter 3: Methodology

This chapter overviews the methods I used for conducting this study. To this end, I describe the procedures of recruiting participants, conducting interviews, collecting data and analyzing data. I start this chapter by discussing the importance of conducting a qualitative research and the benefits of using semi-structured interviews to collect data.

A. General Research Perspective and the Research Type Used In This Thesis

Most existing research studies involving promotion and prevention have either measured these constructs quantitatively, through self-reports (e.g., The Regulatory Focus Questionnaire; Higgins et al., 2001; the General Regulatory Focus Measure; Lockwood, Jordan, & Kunda, 2002) or manipulated these orientations experimentally (e.g., by priming). Although quantitative research has advanced knowledge of promotion and prevention in important ways, it also has some shortcomings. Quantitative research often uses a narrow-angle lens, which means a quantitative research focuses on only one or few factors simultaneously. For example, Smith et al. (2009) investigated the effect of regulatory focus on task variation (i.e., varying a boring task to increase motivational experience) and intrinsic motivation. Participants' regulatory focus was manipulated. Afterwards, they were required to complete a repetitive and boring task. The results showed that promotion orientation was related to an enhanced intrinsic motivation and more task variation, compared with prevention orientation. In this study, researchers investigated the effect of regulatory focus on task variation and intrinsic motivation from a narrow-angle lens, that is, students' promotion/prevention orientations. As a result of adopting this narrow-angle lens, it is unclear why and how students' promotion/prevention orientations affected task variation and intrinsic motivation. This example illustrates that using a narrowangle lens cannot provide a comprehensive understanding of the research theme. In addition, in quantitative research, data collection mainly relies on surveys or questionnaires which might have some potential operationalization and measurement problems. For example, participants might misunderstand a question and provide an irrelevant response. These problems, in turn, might weaken the validity of data collection (Kelle, 2006).

I conducted a qualitative research to advance understanding of how essential aspects characterizing promotion and prevention orientations affect students' motivation to study. Specifically, my first goal was to expand understanding of how students' sense of duty, responsibility or obligation influences their motivation to study. My second goal was to advance knowledge about how students' motivation to study is influenced by their own ideals and aspirations. Conducting a qualitative research of these aspects might be valuable, as a qualitative approach is beneficial to learn and explore a topic or phenomenon about which people know little. More specifically, a qualitative research uses a wide-and deep angle lens to examine human choice and behavior. This contributes to having the ability to explore in more details people's choices and behaviors (Johnson & Christensen, 2008). For example, the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012) suggested that individuals having promotion orientations strive to ensure the presence of positive outcomes (i.e., achieving success) and avoid the absence of positive outcomes (i.e., avoiding failure). As a result, they are more likely to set maximal goals (i.e., to gain maximal achievement, such as merit or excellence). In contrast, individuals having prevention orientations strive to ensure the absence of negative outcomes (i.e., achieving success) and avoid the presence of negative outcomes (i.e., avoiding failure). As a consequence, they are more likely to adopt minimal goals (i.e., to meet minimal requirements, such as earn a pass). In this context, researchers conducting a qualitative investigation are able to explore students' perceptions of the differences between achieving success and avoiding failure. As a result, researchers are able to understand (i) what kinds of goals students adopt; (ii) what types of strategies they employ when thinking about achieving success or avoiding failure in their studies; and (iii) the reasons behind these choices. In turn, a comprehensive understanding of students' perceptions about the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure in school settings is beneficial to future research and pedagogical practice.

In addition, research approaches used in qualitative research are more likely to contribute to the valid completion of data collection compared with research approaches employed in quantitative research. For example, the method of interview (i.e., a qualitative research approach) allows researchers to check and correct respondents' understandings of the questions during their conversation in the interview. Thus, the data collected from interviews is more likely to be valid

compared with the data collected from questionnaires or surveys, in which researchers do not have chance to check respondents' understanding of the questions (Mutch, 2005). In sum, conducting a qualitative research is beneficial to expand understanding of the role that promotion and prevention orientations play in students' motivation to study.

In this research, I conducted a qualitative investigation using data collected via semi-structured interviews. This approach has important advantages. The method of semi-structured interviews is the most common qualitative strategy used for discovering important and hidden facets of human behaviour (Qu & Dumay, 2011). In addition, it is also the most effective qualitative strategy of exploring and gathering new information relating to the research objectives (Cohen & Manion, 1994; Kvale & Brinkmann, 2009). More specifically, the semi-structured interview is the basis of human conversation and it allows interviewers to shape the interview style and the ordering of questions (Qu & Dumay, 2011). In addition, by using semi-structured interviews, interviewers could collect and analyze data immediately as well as explore unusual responses with interviewees (Merriam, 2002). Thus, interviewers are likely to get rich and valid responses from interviewees. In addition, the semi-structured interview involves prepared and open interview questions, which is beneficial to guide the conversation toward the targeted topics which researchers want to learn about. This benefits the efficiency of data collection. In sum, using this method provides access to information that contributes to advancing understanding of the roles that promotion/prevention orientations play in students' motivation in school settings.

B. The Research Participants

For this thesis study, I contacted (via email) three schools in the Wellington area to obtain permission to interview students about what motivates them to study and their experience with studying. As part of my initial contact, I sent principals information sheet and consent forms in electronic format. Principal information and consent forms are listed in the Appendix 2. By signing the consent form, the principals confirmed that they agreed to all the clauses in the information sheet (i.e., that students are free to decide whether or not they want to participate in an indepth semi-structured interview regarding what motivates them to study and their experience with studying; that the interview will be organized by the researcher, that students who participate in the study will be given the opportunity to review

the transcript of their own interview for accuracy; that students who agree to do so will be asked to provide an email address to receive the electronic copy of their transcript from the researcher; that the results of the research will be written up in the form of reports, journal publications, and professional conference presentations; that reports from this research will not identify the individual participants or schools at any time; that the data will be destroyed seven years after the conclusion of the research; that the purpose of the research project has been discussed with them as Principals; that they agree to allow the researcher to approach students from their school to ask for participation in this study). Once I had received the principals' signed consent forms I began recruiting year 12 and 13 students from the given schools.

In one school, I randomly recruited seven students (year 12 or 13) who were doing self-study in a common study room that is used only by year 12 and 13 students. In the other two schools, principals delivered the details of my research information to students and told students that 3-5 students would be interviewed. In the end, the first five students agreeing to join in one school were recruited; three other students from the last school were interviewed. In total, I interviewed 15 students in year 12 or 13. In this thesis, each participant's name is fictitious in order to preserve confidentiality. Thus, participants are named as participant H1, 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59, 62, 63-65, 66, 67-68, 69, 70, 71 and 72. Participants' gender and ethnicity are not discussed in this research. This is the case because the motivation orientations that I am studying have been shown to be universal (Higgins, 2012; Higgins et al., 2003; Lockwood et al., 2002; Scholer, Ozaki, & Higgins, 2014). Therefore, variables such as gender and ethnicity are not expected to play a significant role.

C. The Data Collection Procedures

The interviews took place in comfortable and relaxing rooms in the three schools. There were no other people able to hear the conversation between the researcher and interviewee. I interviewed each participant separately. Each interview took approximately 20-25 minute; the interview was semi-structured. I used open questions in each interview. The specific questions that I asked are listed in the Appendix 3. Before starting each interview, I provided participants with a detailed and accurate description of the study. All the relevant information was included in an information sheet that was written at a level accessible for these

students. Student information and consent forms are listed in the Appendix 4. The participants were asked to give written consent that they agreed to participate in the interview and they allowed the content of the interview to be used for the purpose of this research and subsequent publications. They were told that they had the opportunity to review the transcript of their own interview for accuracy. If they agreed to do so, they were (a) asked to provide an email address to receive the electronic form of the transcript and (b) to email their comments/suggestions to me within seven days of receiving the transcript. I informed participants that the content of the interview will only be used in an anonymous form (via pseudonyms). Participants had ample time to think about the topic of the conversation and clarify any questions they had about it. The interview did not start until the interviewees fully understood the meaning of the questions, and were ready to start talking about them. Each interview conversations were tape-recorded. In the next section, I described the way how I analysed data in this thesis.

D. Data Analysis

I fully transcribed each interview recording. To ensure the reliability and validity of my findings, I sent each transcript to the corresponding interviewee so that they could check it and make sure that I have interpreted their viewpoints correctly. No one made comments on the transcript. This strategy contributes to the interpretive validity of the qualitative research, since participant feedback could help researchers identify inaccuracies and work off areas of miscommunications, ensuring participants agree with what researchers have said about their conversations (Johnson & Christensen, 2008).

Three stages were involved in the process of coding the interview transcripts. The first stage was to determine the unit of analysis. Because the aim of this research is to study the effect that the regulatory focus orientations of promotion and prevention have on secondary students' motivation to study, I focused on questions mapping key aspects of regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 1997, 2012). Hence, the interview questions targeting these important aspects of regulatory focus theory are the unit of analysis. For example, one of the interview questions asked students about the influence of their duties/responsibilities/obligations on their studies. This interview question aimed to help understanding the role that prevention orientations play in students' study.

The second stage was to identify all of the relevant statements in the interview transcripts. These statements included those that touched on relevant aspects of regulatory focus theory and/or used regulatory focus theory relevant terms (Higgins, 1997, 2012), such as individuals' promotion/prevention concerns, feelings related to promotion/prevention success or failure, and promotion/prevention related goals and strategies. Cases in point, when interviewees reported feelings of disappointment, these dejection-related feelings were coded as promotion-failure (i.e., failing to achieve hopes and aspirations) related feelings (Higgins, 2012). In order to ensure the validity of the data coding, my supervisor read all the transcripts as well as assisted with refining the definition of what constitutes a regulatory focus theory-related statement and identifying relevant statements.

After all of the regulatory focus-related responses had been identified, I began the third stage of coding process, that is, classifying the statements into categories. I compared all the units of information and looked for patterns across the data. I coded and refined these patterns as the analysis proceeded (Merriam, 2002). The analysis of data included the identification of themes that have emerged from each of the research questions. For example, one of the interview questions was: "In your view, is there any difference between achieving success in your studies and avoiding failing in your studies?" From this interview question, one main theme that emerged involved the specific similarities or differences between achieving success and avoiding failure that students reported. Additional meaningful groupings (sub-themes) that emerged were also identified in the research. Specifically, similar responses within an overarching theme were summarised together as a sub-theme. For example, under the main theme titled "The difference between achieving success and avoiding failure", three sub-themes emerged; they were "the difference between maximal goals and minimal goals", "the difference between positive feelings and negative feelings", and "achieving success was similar to avoiding failure". I illustrated each theme and/or sub-theme with direct quotes from the participants. In addition, for themes or sub-themes that emerged across answers from several interviewees were coded and analyzed even when they were not related to regulatory focus theory.

I used the strategy of theory triangulation (Johnson & Christensen, 2008) in interpreting data. More specifically, I compared findings across participants and interpreted my findings within the framework of the regulatory focus theory

(Higgins, 1997, 2012). For instance, I used the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 1997, 2012) to analyse and interpret individuals' different affective outcomes after experiencing prevention failure. In addition, some theories such as self-efficacy theory (Bandura, 1977), expectancy-value theory (Eccles & Wigfield, 2002), self-determination theory (Deci & Ryan, 2012), and achievement goal theory (Elliot et al., 2011) were also used to interpret my results.

Chapter 4: Findings

Following, I discuss the seven main themes that emerged. The first theme involved students' perceptions of important school tasks. They thought an important school task should be either difficult or challenging. Sub-themes summarised and interpreted interviewees' reasons why important school tasks should be difficult or challenging.

A. Students' Perception of Important School Is Influenced by How Difficult Challenging Tasks Are

When I asked participants whether important school tasks should be difficult, nine participants agreed. Among the students who did not agree, three participants thought an important school task should be challenging rather than difficult. Students' answers regarding this theme are summarised along two subthemes, namely important school tasks should be difficult and important school tasks should be challenging.

A1. Important school tasks should be difficult. Three of the nine students who believed that important school tasks should be difficult, provided some reasons to support their answers. Case in point, one student thought that important school tasks were similar to difficult school tasks: "since it is important like and it is difficult" (Participant H1).

Two other students reported that through doing difficult school tasks, they were more likely to value them as worthwhile. For example, when students were asked about the reason why they think important tasks have to be difficult, participant 70 stated:" if you work hard and it is difficult, it is actually you can see why it would be worth it, because it is something that is difficult but it is very important so". Similarly, when participant 66 was asked about the importance of success at a difficult school task, she answered: "it is quite important, because I need to feel that I accomplish something". When participant 66 was asked why she thought important school tasks have to be difficult, she noted: "just because it makes it feel more worthwhile". Participant 66 thought important school tasks should be difficult since she felt that engagement in difficult school tasks was associated with enhanced valuation of school tasks.

A2. Important school tasks should be challenging. Even though nine students agreed that an important school task should be difficult, three participants

stated that important school tasks should be challenging instead of difficult. For example, participant 71 noted: "I won't say that school things have to be difficult to be important, I won't say that at all. I think it just challenge really". Similarly, interviewee 62 said: "I think all tasks should be challenging". In the same vein, participant 63-65 reported: "It should be enough to challenge people".

Two participants mentioned some reasons why they thought that important school tasks should be challenging. For example, participants 62 stated: "I think all tasks should be challenging. Not difficult but if you are not challenging yourself, it is kind of what the point is doing it". For this participant, important tasks should be challenging since she regarded challenging tasks as worthwhile. In addition, participant 63-65 reported: important school tasks "should be enough to challenge people. Because like if it doesn't challenge you, then rarely show what you understand, what you capable of". This participant considered that an important school task should be challenging, because she believed that a good way to demonstrate her capability would be to engage in challenging tasks.

To sum up the results pertaining to interviewees' answers regarding this theme, the majority of students stated that important school tasks should be difficult. From their interview data, three possible reasons for this point of view emerged. First, one student considered that difficult tasks were similar to important tasks. Second, two students suggested that when important tasks were difficult working on difficult tasks helped them to realize the value of the important tasks. However, three participants thought important school tasks should be challenging instead of difficult. One of these interviewees stated that challenging tasks were more worthwhile to do whereas another reported that through doing challenging tasks she was able to demonstrate her capability levels.

The second theme included reasons/motivations/goals for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks. Four sub-themes summarise the reasons reported by interviewees for continuing to do difficult tasks.

B. Reasons/Motivations/Goals for Doing/Continuing to Do Difficult Tasks

Students' answers regarding what motivates them to continue to work on a difficult task can be summarised along four sub-themes: promotion-related reasons, prevention-related reasons, adopting task-based goals, and the perceived utility value of engaging in, or doing/continuing to do, difficult tasks. Following I will interpret and analyse each sub-theme.

B1. Promotion-related reasons for doing/continuing to do difficult

tasks. Three students mentioned that promotion-related reasons motivated them to continue to work on difficult tasks. For example, participant 56 noted: "my aspirations and ideals". According to Higgins (1997), ideals and aspirations are key components of a promotion focus. People who have a strong promotion orientation are motivated to achieve personal aspirations, ideals and hopes. Thus, this participant had an activated a promotion goal when he was thinking about continuing to do difficult tasks.

Similarly, participants 67-68 and 63-65 also gave some promotion-related reasons as motivating them to continue to work on difficult tasks. Participant 67-68 said: "I think just like the goal...I like the goal. I want to achieve the goal. Like: getting excellence." In the NCEA scoring system, if students gain achieved in their subjects, they can have 2 points for each credit and they are able to enroll in university. If students obtain excellence in their subjects, they can get 4 points for each credit. Thus gaining achieved is a minimal goal for students who want to enroll in university while obtaining excellence is a maximal goal for these students. According to Higgins (2012), individuals having a promotion orientation focus on achievement and accomplishment and strive for maximal goals. Thus, this participant had a promotion goal motivating him to continue to work on difficult tasks.

Participant 63-65 stated: "just the thought like doing well in a difficult test like if it is difficult then the things like I will be more happier to do well on it". Happiness is an affective outcome related to promotion success (Higgins, 1997). For this participant, after achieving her goal, she had feelings (i.e., happy) related to promotion success. Hence, it is likely that she had a promotion goal motivating her to continue to work on difficult tasks.

B2. Prevention-related reasons for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks. Only participant 55 was motivated to continue to work on difficult tasks solely by prevention-related reasons. She said: "I think I have the responsibility to learn the stuff that I don't know." According to Higgins (1997), duties and responsibilities are central components of a prevention focus. Individuals who have a strong prevention orientation are concerned with safety and responsibility. They treat other's (e.g., teachers or parents) expectations of them as their own duties and obligations and are motivated to fulfil these obligations and duties. This

participant adopted a prevention goal (i.e., "have the responsibility to learn the stuff") which motivated her to continue to do difficult tasks.

B3. Students adopt task-based goals for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks. Three participants talked about that they want to prove that they are capable of doing difficult tasks. For example, participant H1 said: "I want to prove that I can do math". Participant 70 and 62 gave similar responses. Interviewee 70 said: "definitely want to prove that you know you can do it yourself, if something is getting hard". Participant 71 said: "I want to prove myself that I found it difficult but it is always possible of getting pass that hurdle and accomplish it at the end, kind of thing. Like the fact that I reached obstacle but through my hard work, I am able to overcome it, kind of thing." According to Elliot et al. (2011), individuals adopting a task-based goal focus on achieving the absolute requirements of the task (e.g., getting an answer correct). High (low) competence is attained when individuals do well (poorly) on completing the task requirements. As these participants wanted to complete the task and prove their capabilities when they thought about doing or continuing to do difficult tasks, it is likely that the activation of task-based goals motivated them.

B4. The perceived utility value of engaging in doing/continuing to do difficult tasks. Two students reported that their future concerns motivated them to do difficult tasks. For example, participant 66 noted: "I just like trying to get good grades and the fact that overall it is gonna help me get to university and get a good job". Participant 57 gave a similar response; she said: "my future job, my future life just everything that relies on the credits so I can go to university so I can get a good job". According to Eccles and Wigfield (2002), individuals attach high utility value to a task when this task is associated with their current and future goals. For example, individuals value doing an activity when this activity supports an important present and/or future goal. For these two participants, engaging in difficult tasks helped them achieve current goals (e.g., get good grades, participant 66; or gain credits, participant 57). In addition, they perceived also potential future benefits of engaging in difficult tasks (e.g., admission to university, getting good jobs). Thus, for these students, working on difficult tasks was associated with elevated perceptions of utility value.

The third main theme summarised students' responses about similarities and differences between achieving success and avoiding failure. The first two sub-

themes explored the students' answers regarding differences between achieving success and avoiding failure. The third sub-theme explored the similar ways in which some students perceived achieving success and avoiding failure.

C. The Difference or Lack of Thereof Between Achieving Success and Avoiding Failure

When I asked students about the difference between achieving success and avoid failing in their studies, four respondents stated that achieving success means to try one's best, to gain excellence or to achieve more knowledge. In contrast, they stated that avoiding failure means to pass the minimum requirements. Two students reported that achieving success was related to positive feelings whereas avoiding failure was related to negative feelings. Three other interviewees stated that there was no difference between achieving success and avoiding failure.

C1. Achieving success is associated with maximal goals whereas avoiding failure is associated with minimal goals. Four participants reported that achieving success was related to try one's best or get excellence and avoiding failure was related to passing. In other words, when these students thought about achieving success, they thought about attaining maximal goals (i.e., to gain maximal achievement, such as excellence). In contrast, when they thought about avoiding failure, they thought about attaining minimal goals (i.e., to meet minimal requirements). According to Förster and Higgins, (2005), a promotion focus is activated in situations where independence and individual achievement are emphasized, when individuals are encouraged to strive for distant future gains and when they are aware of others' positive expectations of them. In contrast, a prevention focus is primed in situations where interdependence and collective achievement are emphasized, when people are encouraged to focus on minimal and specific goals, and when they become aware of negative expectations of them. As a result, when participants thought about achieving success, they had maximal goals and their promotion focus was activated. In contrast, when participants thought about avoiding failure, they had minimal goals and their prevention focus was activated.

For example, participant 63-65 said: "achieving success is more like a positive thing and like trying to be the best you can be whereas like avoiding failing is like more negative and you just try to escape through". For this participant, achieving success means to try to achieve her very best, which was her

maximal goal. In contrast, for her avoiding failure means to just pass, which was her minimal goal. A similar pattern of response was recorded for participant 72 who said: "I guess there is difference, depending on how competent you are in the subject, if you bad at subject, I guess you try to pass, if you good at it, see how far you can go in that subject". Thus, for participant 72, achieving success was related to maximal achievement, which was her maximal goal. In contrast, avoiding failure means passing which was her minimal goal. Importantly, this participant's perceived competence played an important role in helping her to select maximal versus minimal goals. Specifically, when her perceived competence was high, she thought about achieving success and adopted maximal goals. In contrast, when her perceived competence was low, she thought about avoiding failure and adopted minimal goals. Thus, perceptions of competence played an important role in whether she adopted maximal (vs. minimal) goals and, hence, in activating a promotion (vs. prevention) focus.

In the same vein, participant 69 said: "achieving success would be getting excellence. Avoiding failure would be more getting just achieved, or merit". In the NCEA scoring system, students need to have 80 credits and gain a certain rank score to achieve university entrance. If students get achieved in their subject, they will gain 2 points for each credit for enrolling in university. If students get merit or excellence, they will gain 3 or 4 points for each credit for university entrance, respectively. Higher rank scores give students more opportunities to choose their major in the university. For this participant, achieving success was related to getting excellence, which in the NCEA system is a maximal goal. In contrast, he reported that avoiding failure was related to getting just achieved, which is a minimal goal.

Similarly, participant 71 also stated that achieving success was related to getting excellence whereas avoiding failure was related to passing.

Getting achieve on something is almost I passed, I achieved the test but it almost like I haven't done my best on it still even I haven't fail... I don't achieve success at it. It still feels like I failed, because I haven't done my best. I didn't get that excellence you know or even that merit, I didn't get that top grade (71).

For all of these participants, achieving success meant trying their best and attaining maximal goals. In contrast, avoiding failure meant passing that is, attaining minimal goals.

C2. The difference in experienced feelings associated with achieving success versus avoiding failure. Students reported experiencing different feelings when achieving success versus avoiding failure. Four participants reported that achieving success was related to positive feelings and avoiding failure was related to negative feelings. For example, participant 62 said: "when you try to achieve something, you tend to put effort if you happy about doing it... When you try to avoid failure, it is more like negative feeling". As feelings such as "happy" and "great" are indicative of promotion success (i.e., individuals achieved their hopes), it follows that this participant experienced feelings of promotion-related success.

Participant 63-65 also mentioned that achieving success was related to positive feelings while avoiding failure was related to negative feelings; she said: "achieving success is more like a positive thing and like trying to be the best you can be whereas like avoiding failing is like more negative". As this participant did not elaborate on the specific nature of these feelings, it is not possible to evaluate whether they pertained to promotion/prevention-related success.

C3. Achieving success was similar to avoiding failure. Three students stated that there was no difference between achieving success and avoiding failure. For example, participant 57 said: "I guess when you try to achieve success is the same as avoiding failure". Similarly, participant 54 said that avoiding failure was the same as achieving success. He reported: "I mean passing, achieving success, is good. And it is pretty simply, passing is good... (Avoiding failing) the same like passing". For this participant, his maximal goal (i.e., achieving success) was the same as his minimal goal, that is, to pass. Participant 56 likewise said: "achieve everything for the best of my ability and that means not failing". For this participant, his maximal goal (i.e., to try his best to achieve) was the same as his minimal goal (i.e., to avoid failing). Thus, for these three participants, their maximal goals were identical to their minimal goals.

In sum, with regard to the difference (or lack of thereof) between achieving success and avoiding failure, some students responses could be interpreted as suggesting that achieving success was related to maximal goals and avoiding failure was related to minimal goals. Importantly for one participant, perceived

competence regarding task completion played an important role in adopting maximal versus minimal goals. In addition, some students reported that achieving success generated positive feelings; for one respondent these positive feelings could be linked to promotion success. On the other hand, some students thought that there was no difference between achieving success and avoiding failure. Responses from three interviewees indicated that they had identical maximal goals and minimal goals when they thought about achieving success and avoiding failure.

The fourth theme I identified pertained to the consequences of thinking about achieving success in respondents' studies. Four sub-themes described how thinking about achieving success affected students' motivation to study.

D. The Consequences of Thinking about Achieving Success in Students' Studies

When I asked students to reflect on how thinking of achieving success in their studies influences the way they study, the majority of respondents reported that they put more effort into studies and had strong persistence. Moreover, when students thought about achieving success in difficult tasks, two reported employing both eager and vigilant strategies. Furthermore, one interviewee set promotion and prevention focused goals when he thought about achieving success regarding difficult tasks.

D1. Students put more effort into studies when they thought about achieving success in difficult tasks. When students discussed how thinking about achieving success in their school tasks influenced their study, seven of them reported that they would put more effort into their school work. For example: participant 59 said: "I probably put more effort into my school work". Three students stated that this thinking would make them try hard to study. For example, participant 71 stated: "when I think about like achieving something, like achieving a test, getting like a good grade on test, knowing that I have to study for it, I will definitely study for it really hard". When this participant, thought about achieving success, she had a promotion focus (i.e., to get a good grade on her test). As a result, she put more effort into her study. Similarly, participant 57 said: "I think about what I need to do to get my success which might motivate me to try harder and study". Participant 54 likewise reported: "I suppose I am thinking about achieving success, like try really hard thing. I mean I am more likely to try if I enjoy and I will study hard".

Three students mentioned that they would devote more time to their studies. For example, participant 67-68 said: "I try my best and spend more time". Similarly, participant 56 stated: "it influences me to work harder, I put more time". Participant 69 reported: "things like if I am not happy with my work and I am working through weekend, I might work through the whole weekend and get like 5 hours sleep". Thus, when these students thought about achieving success in their studies, they engaged more with their school work, as they spent more time on their school tasks.

D2. Students have strong or increased persistence when thought about achieving success in difficult tasks. When students discussed how thinking about achieving success in their school works influenced their study, especially when their school tasks become difficult, eleven of them claimed that they would be more persistent. For example, participant 59 said: "when it is difficult, even I leave it for a while and then I go back to it". Participant 63-65 said: "I say sometimes I am persistent and sometimes I am not. It just depends like sometimes I give up quite easily, but then I like come back to it". Also, participant 66 stated: "maybe I have a day off because I am feeling a bit stress but I go back to it next day and try focus more on it". These student reported strong persistence when they thought about achieving success. Hence, even though their studies became difficult, they did not seem to give up.

Two possible reasons for this increased persistence could be highlighted in two students' statements. For example, participant 54 said: "I will really persistent, because I wanna it done and thinking about getting pretty good mark". Importantly, aiming to get a "pretty good mark" could be interpreted as setting a maximal goal. According to Higgins (2012) individuals having promotion orientations are sensitive about the presence of positive outcomes. They experience regulatory fit when they focus on achieving their maximal goals. After experiencing regulatory fit, individuals' task engagement increase. For participant 54, she had activated promotion focus which was to achieve success. As a result, the regulatory fit between activated promotion orientations and maximal goals could be one possible reason contributing to his increased persistence. In addition, participant 57 reported that she would not give up since she valued the subject. She said: "the graphic is the subjects I need almost all of them so how difficult it is, I just keep going at it". This student continued to engage with the subject because she perceived it as

having high utility value. As a result, the perceived utility value could be a reason contributing to increase persistence for participant 54.

D3. Students use eagerness and vigilant strategies in difficult tasks when thinking about achieving success in difficult tasks. When students thought about achieving success in their studies and when their studies became difficult, the majority of them stated that they would invest more effort into their studies and become more persistent. Apart from that, two students reported that they employed some strategies in their school works. For example, participant 57 said: "talk to the teachers, ask questions. Find out what I need to do to pass it, to get checks my work and stuff like that". Some of these strategies (e.g., ask teachers questions) are eager strategies because they serve to ensure the presence (versus absence) of positive outcomes (Higgins, 1997). The strategy of checking work is a vigilant type of strategy. This is the case because vigilant strategies center on ensuring correct rejections (i.e., ensuring the absence (versus presence) of negative outcomes) (Higgins, 1997). Therefore, when participant 57 thought about achieving success in her studies, she employed both promotion-related (i.e., eager strategies) and prevention-related strategies (i.e., vigilant strategies). Similarly, participant H1 said: "it is kind of like staying on the top of all work and not getting behind". Trying to stay on the top of all work is an eager strategy because it serves to ensure the presence of positive outcomes. Attempting not to get behind is a vigilant strategy, because it focuses on the presence of negative outcomes (Higgins, 2012). In sum, participant H1 also used both eager strategies and vigilant strategies when she thought about achieving success in difficult tasks.

D4. Students set promotion and prevention focused goals regarding difficult tasks when thinking about achieving success. Participant 56 said that when he had a difficult school task and when he was thinking about achieving success, he wanted to pass. However, when the task was important, he adopted a different goal, which was to try his best. He said: "If it becomes hard, I finish it until I think it gonna pass, and if it is something that is really important, I do it to the best of my ability, but if it is something that is not so important than I will just do it so I pass it". For this participant, the importance of the tasks influenced the types of goals he adopted. More specifically, when he was thinking about achieving success with regard to a difficult task that was not important to him, he set a minimal goal (i.e., to pass the task). As minimal goals are characteristic for a

prevention focus, when this participant was thinking about achieving success in a difficult but unimportant task, he adopted a prevention-related goal. However, when the difficult task was important to him, he set a maximal goal, which was to try his best to achieve. As maximal goals are characteristic for a promotion focus, when this participant was thinking about achieving success for difficult but important tasks, he set a promotion-related goal.

In sum, when students were thinking about achieving success in their studies, they engaged more in their school work. In particular, they were more likely to try hard to study and put more time and effort into their school work. In addition, students were more persistent when they were thinking about achieving success. Two possible reasons contributed to students' increased persistence, namely activated promotion orientation and perceived utility value for difficult tasks. When students thought about achieving success in difficult tasks, some used both eager and vigilant strategies. The importance of a task played a crucial role in helping interviewees to set promotion-related (versus prevention-related) goals.

The fifth theme centered on the consequences of thinking about avoiding failure in student's school works. Three sub-themes were identified with regard to this theme: Students put more effort into studies and had strong or increased persistence; they used vigilant strategies; thinking of avoiding failure might have negative effect on individual's well-being

E. The Consequences of Thinking about Avoiding Failure in Students' School Works

When I asked students to discuss how thinking of avoiding failure in their studies influences the way they study, respondents reported that they would put more effort into school work and become more persistent. Moreover, three participants reported employing vigilant strategies in difficult tasks. Apart from these, three interviewees reported that they had negative feelings when they were thinking about avoiding failure.

E1. Students put more effort into studies and had strong or increased persistence when they thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks. Five respondents reported that when they thought about avoiding failure in their studies, they put more effort. Six interviewees said that they would be more persistent when they thought about avoiding failure in their school works. For example, participants 71 and 69 gave a strong affirmative response that they would

definitely study harder as results of thinking about avoiding failure in their studies. Participant 71 noted: "A lot, a lot effort I think, because I don't like failing". Participant 69 said: "If I am considering failure is not passing, and then I definitely put a lot more effort".

Three participants stated that they would be more persistent as a result of thinking about avoiding failure in their studies. For example, participant H1 said: "I just have to think about trying like motivate myself to keep go on, so that I don't fail. It is like school work and being persistent with study, just keep on task things like that". Similarly, when I asked participant 62 about how persistent she was in difficult school tasks, she stated that when she thought about avoiding failure near the due date, she was very persistent. She said: "I get close to the due date, it is more relevant and it would make me become persistent until I get it done". Participant 55 said: "I might do something else regarding to the task. For example, I have a difficult task about music, I might just leave it for a while and do some singing, because I guess while I am singing I might find out a good way to solve the difficult task, and then when I come back to the difficult task, I might solve the problem more easily". When this participant was thinking about avoiding failure, she had increased persistence (e.g., come back to the difficult task). In addition, she used an eager type of strategy (e.g., finding out a good way to solve the difficult task while she was doing other tasks). This is the case as the participant wanted to find a solution for the difficult task (i.e., ensure positive hits) and she did something else regarding to the task in order to find out a good way to solve it. Therefore, she strived to avoid missing opportunities to find the solution (i.e., avoid the errors of omission), which is an important characteristic of eager strategies (Higgins, 1997; Molden et al., 2008).

Three participants reported that they would both put more effort in their studies and be more persistent when thinking about avoiding failure. For instance, participant 54 said: "I guess I probably put more effort when I think about avoiding failure, because I guess I don't really wanna appear failure at school and I guess I will more persistent as well... if I think about avoiding failure, I guess I decide to study like 99% of time". Similarly, participant 59 reported: "I probably put more effort into my school work, or like keep going I guess, when it is difficult, even I leave it for a while and then I go back to it".

E2. Students used vigilant strategies when thinking about avoiding failure in difficult school tasks. Three students mentioned that thinking about avoiding failure when their school tasks became difficult, prompted them to avoid doing other things and focus on their studies. For example, participant 62 said: "avoiding failure makes me just know I gonna to do it. I have to do it, so I don't tend to think about doing other things". Similarly, participant 66 noted that: "if I am struggling, I definitely need to do that and I know I need to not do other stuff, I need to study". Participant 69 said something similar: "if it is dangers I am gonna fail, I don't do anything else, I study". According to Scholer and Higgins (2008), vigilant strategies used during goal pursuit involve avoiding mismatches to desired end-states. These participants employed the vigilant strategies of avoid thinking about or doing other things and solely focused on studying when they considered avoiding failure in difficult school tasks.

E3. Thinking of avoiding failure in individual's studies might have **negative effect on individual's well-being.** Three students mentioned that they did not think about avoiding failure in their studies because doing so was related to negative feelings. For example, participant 70 mentioned that thinking of avoiding failure distracted her concentration, which led to bad grades. She said: "if I am thinking about avoiding failure...because I am so busy worrying about failing that I can't concentrate properly, which then make to bad grades". This participant worried when she thought about avoiding failure. According to Higgins (2012), when prevention focused individuals experience failure, they have agitationrelated emotions such as worry and anxiety. Thus, participant 70 had feelings related to prevention failure. Two other students stated that they had negative feelings when they thought about avoiding failure in their studies. For example, when I asked student 62 about the difference between achieving success and avoid failure, she said that "when you try to avoid failure, it is more like negative feeling, you have to do it. You should be doing it now. You should not be enjoying your sports. You should be doing it". When I asked her about the importance of avoiding failing in her studies, she said: "when the assessments are coming close to the due date that does tend to motivate me but it also makes me feel really bad". Also, participant 63-65 said: "avoiding failing is like more negative". When students thought about avoiding failure, they were more likely to have negative feelings which might have detrimental effects on their welling-being.

To sum up, when students thought about avoiding failure in their studies, this led to both positive and negative outcomes. For example, students put more effort into their studies and tended to have strong persistence. In addition, when some students thought about avoiding failure in difficult school tasks, they reported employing vigilant strategies to reach their goals. However, some students did not tend to think about avoid failure in their studies. They were more likely to think about achieving success and thus, adopted a promotion orientation. Three students reported experiencing negative feelings after thinking about avoiding failure in their studies; one of them noted that she did not think about avoiding failure because doing it distracted her concentration. These aspects suggest that although there were some positive outcomes associated with thinking about avoiding failure, not all individuals engaged in this thinking. This might be the case because, for some individuals, thinking about avoiding failure was associated with negative feelings and, thus, had negative effects on well-beings.

The sixth theme centered on emotional consequences of success/failure of prevention and promotion. Sub-themes include students' affective reactions after experiencing prevention success, prevention failure, promotion success and promotion failure.

F. Emotional Consequences of Success/Failure of Prevention and Promotion

When students thought that they fulfilled their duties and responsibilities, two of them felt relieved. Eleven interviewees felt happy or good. In contrast, when interviewees failed to fulfil their duties and responsibilities, six students reported that they felt disappointed or upset. Three of them felt guilt. In addition, when respondents thought that they achieved hopes and aspirations, the majority of them felt good, happy or proud; only one felt happy and relieved. In contrast, when students failed to achieve their hopes and aspirations, seven interviewees felt disappointed. Other two interviewees felt disappointed and stressed or scared. The remaining students did not report emotional consequences after experiencing promotion failure.

F1. Emotional consequences after experiencing prevention success.

When students thought that they fulfilled their duties and responsibilities about studies, some of them (i.e., participant 62 and H 1) stated that they felt relieved. For example, participant 62 said: "I feel a lot better, like a weight off my shoulders". Prevention focused individuals focus on duties and responsibilities.

When individuals fulfill their duties and responsibilities, they experience prevention success (Higgins, 2012). The fact that after fulfilling her duties and responsibilities, this student felt relieved is consistent with regulatory focus theory; this theory stated that when individuals experience prevention success, they feel relieved and calm (Higgins, 2012). Similarly, participant H1 stated: "I feel really uplifted and relieved". After achieving prevention success, this student had a theoretically expected feeling of relief, which is a feeling of prevention success. In addition, she felt uplifted. The feeling of uplift is similar to feelings of cheerfulness. According to Higgins (2012), when individuals achieve hopes and aspirations, they experience promotion success and have feelings of cheerfulness. As a result, participant H1 had feelings related to both prevention and promotion success when she achieved prevention success.

A number of eleven students stated that they had delighted feelings such as happy, great and good, when they successfully fulfilled their duties and responsibilities. For example, participant 58 reported that achieving duties "make me feel good and happy actually". Similarly, participant 71 said: "I feel great, I feel like I have done well". According to the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012), when individuals experience promotion success, they feel cheerful. Hence, these individuals had feelings related to promotion success when they achieved prevention success.

F2. Emotional consequences after experiencing prevention failure.

When thinking that they did not fulfil their duties and responsibilities regarding their studies, three students experienced feelings of guilt. For example, participant 71 said that she felt she hasn't tried her best and she blamed herself about that: "I feel quite negative about myself and that I didn't try my hardest, I should done better... I get quite upset with myself and I don't blame anybody but me". Similarly, participant 62 noted: "I feel like I haven't done enough, like I haven't tried". These negative feelings (e.g., guilt) were similar to feelings of disappointment and sadness. Other six students also reported that they felt disappointed or upset. For example: participant 69 said he felt "disappointed". Participant 63-65 noted: "I guess I might feel upset". Participant 70 said: "no good, you feel like you let yourself down". The negative feeling (e.g., let yourself down) was similar to feelings of disappointment and sadness. According to regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012) when individuals fail to fulfill their duties and

responsibilities, they experience prevention failure and have agitation-related emotions such as anxiety and worry. In contrast, when individuals fail to attain their hopes and aspirations, they experience promotion failure and have dejection-related emotions. Thus, although these students thought about failure regarding prevention, they experienced feelings related to promotion failure.

F3. Emotional consequences after experiencing promotion success.

When I asked students how they felt after they achieved their aspirations and hopes, eight of them reported that they felt happy or good. For example, participant 56 said: "I feel good. I do feel good when I get the grades that I wanna get". Similarly participant 58 reported: "when I achieve things, I always do feel happy. I do achieve things I feel pretty good for myself. I feel like I have done a lot of things. It is really good achievement when I have done that. Really happy about it, really good". Regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012) states that hopes and aspirations are key components of promotion focus. Hence, when individuals achieve their hopes and aspirations, they experienced promotion success. Consistent with this theory, when these participants achieved their hopes and aspirations, they experienced feelings of cheerfulness. In addition, four students reported that they felt proud when they achieved their aspirations and hopes. For example, when participant 70 was asked about her feelings after achieving her ideals and aspirations, she reported: "I feel really proud". Similarly, participant 54 said: "if I get good grades, I mean I feel proud".

One student (i.e., participant 63-65) reported that she had feelings of both relief and happiness after achieving her hopes and aspirations: she felt "quite relieved and happy... I am not gonna let myself down and my parents down". This participant had feelings related to promotion success (i.e., happy) when she thought about achieving her hopes, which is consistent with the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012). In addition, she had feelings related to prevention success (i.e., relieved). This might be the case because she also focused on avoiding letting herself and her parents down. Thus, this participant had also adopted a prevention goal. When she achieved her prevention goal, she had feelings related to prevention success. This pattern is consistent with regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012). In sum, when this participant experienced promotion success, she had feelings related to both promotion and prevention success, presumably because she had activated both promotion and prevention goals.

F4. Emotional consequences after experiencing promotion failure.

When students reported their feelings after failing to achieve their aspirations and hopes, seven participants said that they felt disappointed. For example, participant 66 noted: "I feel like I haven't done enough. I need to keep working on it but disappointed". Similarly, participant 71 reported: "I guess when study, I can't do it, then I feel like I can never do it, like I never achieve that". This participant had feelings of disappointment (i.e., she felt that she was not capable of achieving her goals any more) after failing to achieve her hopes. Thus, when participants 71 and 66 experienced promotion failure, they had feelings related to promotion failure. Participant 66 reported that she wanted to keep working on achieving her aspirations and hopes after failure. This indicates that her motivation increased after promotion failure. In contrast, participant 71 stated that she felt she could never achieve her hopes. This indicates that her motivation decreased after promotion failure. To sum up, after experiencing promotion failure, both students had promotion failure related feelings (i.e., felt disappointed). However, participant 66 showed increased motivation, but participant 71 showed decreased motivation. These findings suggest that experiencing promotion failure could have both positive (e.g., increasing motivation) and negative (e.g., decreasing motivation) effects on individuals' motivation to study.

In addition, two students reported they experienced feelings associated with both promotion-related and prevention-related failure when they failed to achieve their aspirations and hopes. For instance, participant 69 said he felt "stressed and disappointed". Agitation-related feelings such as worry and stress are related to prevention failure, whereas dejection-related feelings such as disappointment are related to promotion failure (Higgins, 2012). Similarly, participant H 1 reported that it is "kind of scary that I won't have the future for me. So I have to do something else. Or I can re-try. But that is gonna be harder, especially when you felt disappointed about yourself not being able to achieve goals". When this participant could not achieve her promotion goals, she felt scared and disappointed. Feeling scared is related to unsafety, which is associated with prevention failure. Feeling disappointed is related to dejection, which is associated with promotion failure (Higgins, 2012). Consequently, when participants H1 and 69 could not achieve their aspirations and hopes, they experienced negative feelings related to both promotion and prevention failure.

In conclusion, when students experienced prevention (promotion) success, some of them noted that they had feelings related to prevention (promotion) success. However, over half of the interviewees said that they had feelings related to promotion success after prevention success; one student had feelings related to both promotion and prevention success after promotion success. When some respondents experienced prevention failure, they reported that they only had feelings related to promotion failure. In contrast, when some students experienced promotion failure, seven of them had feelings related to promotion failure whereas other two interviewees had feelings related to both promotion and prevention failure. These findings suggested that individuals might simultaneously adopt both promotion and prevention goals in their studies.

The seventh theme summarised the influence of additional motivational factors on students' motivation to study. Sub-themes included two factors affecting students' motivation to do school work. They are personal interests and peers' performance.

G. The Influence of Additional Motivational Factors on Student's Motivation to Study

When students thought about other factors that affect their motivation to study, two of them reported that their interests motivated them. In addition, four interviewees stated that their peers' performance was an important motivation for them.

G1. The influence of personal interests. Two students reported that personal interests affect their motivations to study. They stated that if they are interested in the tasks, they are more likely to engage in them. For example, when participant 59 was asked about what motivates him to study, he said: "whether I am passionate about it. Because like I have done a couple of internals on animal rights...because I am passionate about that, it is so easy for me to work on, so I am more motivate to write about that rather than something that I don't really care about". Similarly, participant 69 said: "how much fun I gonna have". According to the Self-determination Theory (Deci & Ryan, 2012, p. 417), "the human organism is evolved to be inherently active, intrinsically motivated, and oriented toward developing naturally through integrative processes". For these participants, their personal interests helped them be intrinsically motivated to study.

G2. The influence of peers' performance. Four students stated that the people around them also affected their motivations to study. For example, participant H1 said: "it is like also my peers, how about they do at school, it kind of motivates to do like I got my smart friends like get good grades, I wanna like achieve that and like prove them that I can do that and push myself that I can do that." This participant was motivated by proving her peers that she can perform well in school.

Similarly, participant 69 said: "Peer succeeding is pretty good motivation. Because I mean if they can do it, you also get the feeling I should be doing that too...I feel like if they can do it, it is within my capacity too, I am not saying I am above them, but I feel I am at the level I should be achieving that level too". According to Bandura (1997), self-efficacy expectations influence positively how much effort individuals put into tasks and the amount of time they spend engaged in tasks. One important source of self-efficacy expectations is vicarious experience (Bandura, 1997). Through observing what others have achieved in a task, individuals persuade themselves that they are capable of achieving similar improvement as their peers' (or at least achieving some improvement) by means of putting more effort and spending more time on the task. For this participant observing his peers' success raised his self-efficacy expectations.

Peers' performance affected the motivation to study for both participants H1 and 69. Specifically, seeing their peers' performance in school-related tasks, both of them engaged more in such tasks. However, participant H1 focused on achieving good grades to prove her capability whereas for participant 69, his peers' performance was instrumental in increasing his self-efficacy expectations which, in turn, motivated him to study.

Participant 57 also reported that peers' performance affected the way she studied: "Probably my family...I feel proud that I succeeded. Be more successful than my sister, it is kind of competition between us". Individuals strive to be competent and they use different standards to evaluate competence. For example, a normative standard of competence involves comparing individual's own and their peers' performance. Individuals having a performance approach goal strive to achieve a normative standard of competence and to do better than their peers (Elliot & Moller, 2003; Elliot et al., 2011). Participant 57 strived to achieve a normative standard of competence which was developed by comparing her own

performance with her sister's performance; in addition, she wanted to perform better than her sister. In this light, it appears that participant 57 adopted a performance-approach goal, which, in turn, motivated her to study.

In addition, by nothing their peers' performance, students evaluated tasks as difficult for everyone or difficult for only themselves and then they set minimal or maximal goals for themselves, respectively. For example, when participant 71 thought about how important is to avoid failure on a difficult school task, she said:

"I think it is quite important, I think if it was really difficult for everyone in the class or something, I would be happy with getting a not so great grade on it because I guess everyone find it difficult, but if it was something that only I find difficult and a lot people didn't, I would be quite annoyed that I couldn't get it, you know, can't get the answer right".

She distinguished between tasks that were difficult for both her and her peers versus tasks that were difficult only for her. When she found a task was difficult for everyone, she was happy with just passing even when the grade she obtained was not great. That means that when the task was difficult for everyone, she was happy to adopt minimal goals, which is a characteristic of having a prevention focus (Higgins, 2012). When she found a task was only difficult for her but not for others, she wanted to "get the answer right". In other words, she wanted to achieve her maximal goals, which is a characteristic of having a promotion focus. For this participant, her peers' performance affected the way she adopted promotion versus prevention goals.

Chapter 5 Discussion

Overall, several themes emerged from the interviews. Firstly, the majority of students (i.e., nine of them) stated that important school tasks should be difficult. However, few participants (i.e., three of them) noted that important school tasks should be challenging instead of difficult. With regard to reasons/motivations/goals for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks, three students were motivated by promotion-related reasons and one was motivated by prevention-related reasons. In addition, three participants adopted task-based goals for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks. Two interviewees attached high utility value to difficult tasks when they engaged in doing/continuing to do these tasks.

When I asked students whether there is a difference between achieving success and avoiding failure, four responses could be interpreted as suggesting that achieving success was related to setting maximal goals and avoiding failure was related to adopting minimal goals. Importantly, for one participant, perceived competence regarding task completion played an important role in adopting maximal versus minimal goals. In addition, some students reported that achieving success produced positive feelings. On the other hand, some students stated that there was no difference between achieving success and avoiding failure. Responses from three interviewees indicated that their maximal goals and minimal goals were identical when they thought about achieving success and avoiding failure.

Interviewees' answers suggest that when students were thinking about achieving success in their studies, they were more likely to try hard to study, put more time and effort into their school work and be more persistent. When students thought about what they do to achieve success in difficult tasks, some reported using both eager and vigilant strategies. The importance of a task played a crucial role in helping interviewees to set promotion-related (versus prevention-related) goals.

When students thought about avoiding failure in their studies, they reported both positive and negative outcomes. For example, students put more effort into their studies and tended to have strong persistence. In addition, when some students thought about avoiding failure in difficult school tasks, they reported employing vigilant (i.e., prevention-related) strategies to reach their goals. However, some students said that they did not think about avoiding failure in their

studies. They were more likely to think about achieving success and thus, adopted a promotion orientation. Three students reported that they had negative feelings after thinking about avoiding failure in their studies; one of them noted that she did not think about avoiding failure because doing it distracted her.

When students experienced prevention (promotion) success, some of them noted that they had feelings related to prevention (promotion) success. However, half of the interviewees reported feelings related to promotion success after experiencing prevention success; one student had feelings related to both promotion and prevention success after promotion success. When some respondents experienced prevention failure, they reported that they only had feelings related to promotion failure. In contrast, when some students experienced promotion failure, seven of them had feelings related to promotion failure whereas other two interviewees had feelings related to both promotion and prevention failure. The remaining students did not report specific emotional consequence after promotion failure.

Another theme that emerged pertained to the influence of additional motivational factors on student's motivation to study. Specifically, two students reported that personal interests affect their motivations to study; four students stated that their peers' performance was an important motivation for them. Following, I will discuss all of these findings in details.

A. The Role That Difficult/Challenging Tasks Play in Students' Studies

Important school work should be challenging. The results in this thesis showed that more students considered that important school tasks should be difficult rather than challenging. Only three students stated that they preferred important school tasks to be challenging. One student (i.e., participant 62) reported that through doing challenging school tasks she was more likely to value them. Another student (i.e., participant 63-65) stated that through doing challenging school tasks she was able to demonstrate her capability levels. These findings suggested that because some students seem to value challenging tasks, educators could make important tasks challenging for some students to encourage them to engage in important school work. One study (Franks et al., 2015) investigated the relationship between promotion pride (i.e., promotion focus-related success) and challenge regulation, that is, the ability to manage challenges. The results showed that few challenges were related to the strongest feeling of depression. When

promotion focused individuals experience too few challenges that might be harmful for their well-being. Thus, educators could make important school work challenging for individuals having strong promotion focus, which might be beneficial for their studies.

Important school work should be difficult. Nine students reported that important school work should be difficult. One student (Participant H1) thought that important school tasks were similar to difficult school tasks. Through doing difficult school tasks, students were more likely to regard them as worthwhile. For example, when student 70 discussed why important tasks have to be difficult, she said that working hard on these difficult tasks made her value them.

When students thought about achieving success in difficult tasks, seven of them reported that they put more effort into studies and eleven of them stated that they became more persistent. For instance, when students were asked about how thinking about achieving success in their difficult school tasks influenced their study, participant 59 said that when a task becomes difficult, she would keep trying to overcome difficulties. Similarly, when students thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks, five of them reported that they would put more effort and six said that they would be more persistent. These findings are important since they indicated that when school tasks became difficult, students tended to regard these tasks as more worthwhile. As a result, they were likely to put more effort and be more persistent in their studies when they thought about achieving success (avoiding failure) on these difficult tasks. Hence, students' tasks engagement might increase when doing difficult school tasks. To understand this aspect, more future research is needed on the relationship between difficult school tasks and students' task engagement.

Students had prevention or/and promotion-related reasons for doing/continuing to do difficult school tasks. Results showed that three students had promotion-related reasons motivating them to continue to work on difficult tasks. For example, participant 56 stated that achieving his aspirations and ideals motivated him to do difficult tasks. This indicated that participant 56 might have accessible promotion concerns when doing difficult tasks. This is the case because regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 1997) showed that people who have strong promotion orientations aim to achieve personal aspirations, ideals and hopes. Results also showed that another student (i.e., participant 55) had prevention-

related reasons for doing difficult tasks, namely that she had responsibilities to learn the things that she didn't know. This indicated that participant 55 might have activated prevention concerns when doing difficult tasks, as individuals who have a strong prevention orientation are concerned with safety and responsibility and aim to fulfil their obligations and duties (Higgins, 1997). These findings indicate that students had activated either promotion or prevention concerns for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks.

Students' activated promotion (prevention) concerns in doing/continuing to do difficult school work could also be reflected in the strategies they employed. More specifically, when students were asked about how they approach their studies when they thought about achieving success in difficult school tasks, the results showed that two students employed both eager and vigilant strategies. Case in point, participant 57 said that she would talk to teachers and ask them questions to find out how she would pass the task. At the same time, she would check out her own work. The strategy of asking teachers questions is an eager strategy because it serves to ensure the presence (versus absence) of positive outcomes (Higgins, 1997). The strategies focus on ensuring the absence (versus presence) of negative outcomes (Higgins, 1997).

The help-seeking behaviour of asking for help and learning to fix a problem are types of autonomy-oriented help. Komissarouk and Nadler (2014) investigated the influence of the interaction between self-construals and regulatory focus on help-seeking behaviour. Their results showed that promotion focused individuals with an independent self-construal prefer autonomy-oriented help. Thus, consistent with these finding when participant 57 thought about achieving success in difficult task, she might have activated promotion concerns which resulted in using eager strategies, which involved seeking autonomy-oriented help. Work conducted by Miele and Wigfield (2014), suggested that prevention focused individuals prefer to engage in careful, deliberate and convergent processing. Similarly, Rosenzweig and Miele, (2016, study 1) found that prevention oriented individuals were more likely to use revisiting strategy (e.g., revisiting previous questions) when working on the mathematics section of the SAT. Taking these aspects into account, given the fact that participant 57 also used accuracy-oriented strategies, it may be the

case that she had active both promotion and prevention concerns when she tried to achieve success in difficult tasks.

The results also showed that three students employed vigilant strategies when they thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks. For example, student 69 reported that he would only focus on study rather than on anything else when he thought about avoiding failure in difficult school tasks. Vigilant strategies used during goal pursuit involve avoiding mismatches to desired end-states (Scholer & Higgins, 2008). Thus, this student used vigilant strategies when he thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks. When he explained the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure in his studies, he noted that avoiding failure was related to getting just achieved or merit. In the NCEA scoring system, gaining achieved is a minimal goal for students who want to enroll in university. Individuals having prevention orientations are more likely to have minimal goals (Higgins, 2012). This is why, it is likely that participant 69 had a minimal goal (i.e., a prevention-related goal) when he thought about avoiding failure. These activated prevention concerns prompted him to report using vigilant strategies when he thought about avoiding failure in difficult school tasks.

These findings are important as they suggest that when individuals are doing/continuing to do difficult tasks, they could have activated either prevention or promotion concerns or both and could employ eager and/or vigilant strategies during goal pursuit. In contrast, when they think about avoiding failure in doing difficult tasks, it is more likely that students have activated prevention concerns and employ vigilant strategies.

These findings suggest that educators should ensure that promotion-related (e.g., emphasizing a goal of attaining gains) and prevention-related (e.g., emphasizing a goal of avoiding losses) incentives are available to students engaged in difficult tasks. For instance, educators could provide students chance to gain extra credit in writing tasks. In the meantime, educators could give penalties for students who submit late or fail to complete essays (Markman, Baldwin, & Maddox, 2005). This strategy is likely to be beneficial because studies (Förster et al., 1998; Shah et al., 1998) showed that when promotion focused individuals used eager strategies in a task framed with promotion-related incentives, their motivation and performance increased. Similarly, when prevention focused individuals used vigilant strategies in a task framed with prevention-related

incentives, their motivation and performance increased. Although both promotion and prevention-related incentives are available in a task framing, studies (Molden & Higgins, 2005; Kunda, 1990) showed that individuals only respond to the aspects that are relevant to their motivation focus and thus, "would benefit from this type of multiple framing" (Molden & Miele, 2008, p. 102). Given the fact that students had activated either promotion or prevention concerns in doing/continuing to do difficult tasks, when educators provide both promotion-related and prevention-related incentives to students engaged in difficult tasks, this might be beneficial for all students.

B. Emotional Consequences after Experiencing Prevention Success and Prevention Failure

In this thesis, two interviewees (i.e., participants H1 and 62) reported that they had feelings related to prevention success, such as feeling relieved, after experiencing prevention success (i.e., after fulfilling their duties and responsibilities). This finding is consistent with the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012). Studies (Higgins et al., 1997; Strauman & Higgins, 1988) also showed that when prevention was successful, participants had feelings of quiescence. However, after perceived prevention success, student H1 also reported feeling uplifted, which is an emotion related to promotion success. Furthermore, after experiencing prevention success, a number of eleven respondents only reported feelings related to promotion success, such as feeling happy, great or good. These feelings are elation-related feelings and, thus are typically associated with promotion success (Higgins, 2012). Thus, these elation-related feelings reported by interviewees after experiencing prevention success were discrepant given the regulatory focus of the experience they were associated with.

One possible reason for this counterintuitive finding (i.e., reporting feelings related to promotion success after experiencing prevention success) might be that some students had been motivated by both promotion and prevention concerns at the same time. For example, when participant H1 was asked about her family's hopes and aspirations for her, she reported: "my family hopes that I put enough to my study to pass my external exams coming up...pretty much get the base grade that I can". Since prevention focused individuals treat parents' expectations of them as their own duties (Higgins, 1997, 2012), for this participant, her duties were to pass external exams and get the base grade. Achieving base grade was the

minimal goal set up by her family. According to Higgins (2012), individuals having a prevention orientation strive for minimal goals. Thus, she is likely to had activated prevention concerns when she thought about prevention success. In addition, after she reported her feelings (i.e., uplift) associated with fulfilling her duties, she said: "because I know stuff and I can use it in the future knowledge". When this participant fulfilled her duties, it seems that she focused on the presence of positive outcomes (i.e., learning things that she could use in the future). According to Higgins (2012), individuals having a promotion orientation are sensitive to the presence/absence of positive outcomes. As participant H1 had both promotion and prevention concerns when she thought about prevention success, it is not surprising that she experienced feelings related to both promotion success (i.e., she felt uplift) and prevention success (i.e., she felt relieved) after successfully attaining her goals.

Similarly, when interviewee 66 was asked about the reasons why she wanted to fulfil her families' hopes for her, she said: "because they just want the best for me. And I just know that by doing that, that would be all that I want to achieve in life". Thus, participant 66 reported both a prevention concern (i.e., to fulfil her duties) and a promotion concern (i.e., achieving her hopes). As a result, when she described her feelings after fulfilling her duties, she reported elation-related feelings which were associated with the fact she achieved what she wanted. Similarly, when participant 67-68 was asked about how his duties and obligations influence the way he approached studying, he reported that he will try his best. In addition, he reported that when he thought about his duties, he put a lot of effort in his school work as he aimed to get excellence. Thus, he had maximal goals such as trying his best and getting excellence. Considering these aspects, it is likely that this respondent had a strong promotion focus, which explains why he had feelings related to promotion success (i.e., he felt good) after experiencing prevention success.

Some students only reported feelings related to promotion success after experiencing prevention success perhaps because for them, promotion concerns dominated in strength prevention concerns. More specifically, when participant 66 was asked what her family's hopes and aspirations for her, she answered: "just try my best...do as much as I can do, do as well as I can do". For this participant, her duties were to try her best. When she had prevention concerns to fulfil her duties,

she adopted maximal goals. Individuals having a promotion concern have maximal goals which are related to hopes and aspirations (Brendl & Higgins, 1996). When participant 66 thought achieving her maximal goals successfully, she had strong promotion concerns. As a result, her promotion concerns may had dominated her prevention concerns. Therefore, when she experienced prevention success, she reported feelings only related to promotion success. Similarly, when participant 67-68 was asked about his family's hopes and aspirations for him, he answered that they wanted him to try his best and achieve excellence. For this participant, trying his best and getting excellence were maximal goals. When he thought about his family's hopes and aspirations for him, he actually had achieving maximal goals in mind and, thus, had strong promotion concerns. Consequently, he also reported feelings only related to promotion success after experiencing prevention success.

According to regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012), after experiencing prevention failure, individuals have agitation-related emotions such as worry and anxiety. In contrast, after experiencing promotion failure, individuals have dejection-related emotions such as disappointment and feeling upset. Intriguingly, nine students felt guilty, disappointed or upset when they thought about failures regarding prevention. These feelings are dejection-related feelings, which are theoretically related to promotion failure. Thus, these dejection-related feelings reported by interviewees after experiencing prevention failure were discrepant in relation to the regulatory focus of the experience they were associated with.

One plausible reason for this finding might be that promotion concerns rather than prevention concerns were more likely to be active even when students thought about failing with regard to their duties and responsibilities. Case in point, participant 69 had dejection-related feelings (i.e., a feeling related to promotion failure) after thinking about prevention failure. When he was asked to think about whether he has the duty to try and fulfil his family's hopes and aspirations for him, he said: "not so much because they hope for it, but more because I want that too". As this participant had strong promotion concerns, he focused more on these concerns (rather than on the prevention-related concerns) when he thought about his duties. Similarly, when participant 70 was asked to think about her feelings when she cannot fulfil her duties, she reported dejection-related feelings, which are theoretically associated with promotion failure. When respondent 70 was asked about how her duties and obligations influence the way she approached studying,

she reported that she was more likely to be motivated by her hopes (e.g., she wanted to do well) rather than by her obligations. Thus, this participant was more likely to be motivated by her promotion concerns. This is why, when she thought about her duties, she may have had active promotion concerns rather than prevention concerns; as a result, she reported feelings related to promotion failure after prevention failure.

When some students thought about preventing failure, their promotion concerns were more likely to be active than their prevention concerns. The reason for this might be found in participant 62's statement. Participant 62 had feelings related to promotion failure (i.e., guilt) when she thought about failure regarding prevention. When she was asked about what duties she has regarding studying, she said she wanted to achieve excellene. Getting excellence was a maximal goal, which is a promotion goal. Similar to participants 69 and 70, participant 62's promotion concerns (rather than prevention concerns) were activated when she thought about her duties. When she was asked how thinking about her duties regarding studying influences the way she approached studying, she said: "if I start thinking about how I have to do it, I am actually less likely to want to do it... I think I have to do this, if I don't do this, I won't get good job... then it tends pressing more than I would". This account suggests that for this participant, promotion concerns rather than prevention concerns were more likely to be activated, mainly because when she had prevention concerns she felt stressed and less inclined to do her school work.

These findings suggest that individuals do not have feelings only related to prevention success (failure) after experiencing prevention success (failure), which is what is suggested by the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012). Instead, they could have feelings related only to prevention success, feelings related only to promotion success, or feelings related to both promotion and prevention success after thinking about prevention success (failure). One possible explanation for these counterintuitive findings is that when students thought about prevention success (failure), some of them had active not only prevention concerns but also promotion concerns; moreover, for some respondents, promotion concerns dominated in strength prevention concerns.

These findings suggest that it is important to consider the joint influence of chronic regulatory focus and situational factors when examining the role of

regulatory focus in students' learning. This is because individuals' promotion and prevention orientations can be temporarily primed or activated in some situation (Förster et al., 2001; Higgins, 2014). For example, Förster and Higgins (2005) suggested that when people strived for distant future gains, their promotion orientations were more likely to be activated. In contrast, when people strived for minimal goals, their prevention orientations were more likely to be activated. To advance understanding of these aspects, more research is needed on the relationship between individuals' activated promotion (prevention) concerns and the experience of prevention success or failure in educational settings.

C. Emotional Consequences after Experiencing Promotion Success and Promotion Failure

Twelve students had elation-related feelings (e.g., they felt good, happy or proud), that is, feelings related to promotion success after experiencing promotion success (i.e., after achieving hopes and aspirations). This is consistent with the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 1997, 2012). Results from some studies (Higgins et al., 1997; Strauman & Higgins, 1988) also showed that when individuals achieve their hopes or aspirations, they had feelings of cheerfulness.

However, one participant (63-65) reported that she felt relieved and happy after fulfilling her hopes and aspirations. Thus, after experiencing promotion success, she had feelings related to promotion success (i.e., happy). This is consistent with regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012). In addition, after thinking about promotion success, she had feelings related to prevention success (i.e., relieved), which is discrepant in relation to regulatory focus theory. The fact that participant 63-65 had simultaneously active both promotion and prevention concerns might be the reason for this finding. When she was asked to explain the specific meaning of her feelings after experiencing promotion success (i.e., relieved), she noted that she did not want to let herself and her parents down. According to Higgins (2012), in a prevention focus, individuals strive for the absence of negative outcomes. Thus, participant 63-65 tried to avoid negative outcomes (i.e., letting herself and her parents down), which means that she also had active prevention concerns when she thought about promotion success. Consequently, the participant reported feelings related to both promotion and prevention success after experiencing success regarding promotion.

Seven interviewees reported feelings related to promotion failure (e.g., feelings of disappointment) after experiencing promotion failure. This is consistent with the regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012). When promotion was not working, which means they experienced promotion failure, participants had dejection-related feelings (Higgins et al., 1997; Strauman & Higgins, 1988). However, two of them (i.e., participants 69 and H1) reported feelings related not only to promotion failure but also to prevention failure. Specifically, after experiencing promotion failure, participant 69 had feelings of stress and disappointment; participant H1 felt scared and disappointed. Their reports of feelings related to prevention failure (i.e., feeling stressed or scared) when they thought about promotion failure are discrepant with the regulatory focus theory.

One plausible reason for experiencing feelings related to both promotion and prevention failure after promotion failure might be that these students had active both promotion and prevention related goals at the time when they thought about promotion failure (i.e., failing to achieve hopes and aspirations). Case in point, when participant H1 was asked what her important ideals and aspirations are, she answered: "just pretty much pass level 3". In the NCEA system, when students achieve a certain number of credits to pass level 3, they are able to gain a level 3 NCEA certificate. When students have high achievement, their level 3 NCEA certificates can be endorsed with merit or excellence. Hence, she adopted passing level 3 as her minimal goal. In a prevention focus, individuals have minimal goals which are related to duties and responsibilities (Brendl & Higgins, 1996). When participant H1 thought about failing to achieve her hopes and aspirations, she not only had active promotion concerns, but also had active prevention concerns. As a result, she reported feelings related to both promotion and prevention failure after experiencing promotion failure. Another example, when participant 69 was asked about what he wanted to achieve, he said: "I want to pass as well as I can, just achieve the much suppose I can". He had, thus, minimal goals, which reflected his prevention concerns (i.e., passing). In addition, he had maximal goals, which illustrated his promotion concerns (i.e., achieving). Thus, it is not surprising that when he thought about promotion failure, he reported feelings related to both promotion and prevention failure.

These findings expand researchers' and educators' understanding of students' emotional reactions after experiencing promotion success (failure). The

results suggest that, on the one hand, individuals have feelings related to promotion success (failure) after experiencing promotion success (failure), which is what regulatory focus theory suggests (Higgins, 2012). On the other hand, some students could have feelings related to both promotion and prevention success (failure) when they thought about promotion success (failure). Consistent with the discussion of the emotional consequences of experiencing prevention success (failure), a possible reason for these novel findings might be that individuals had active both promotion and prevention concerns when they thought about promotion success (failure). Importantly, consistent with the regulatory focus theory, the findings suggested that most students had promotion concerns when they thought about promotion success (failure); only few students had both promotion and prevention concerns after experiencing promotion success (failure). These findings emphasize the importance of considering the interaction between chronic motivational orientations and situational factors when researchers examine the role of regulatory focus in students' learning. This is because all students could have activated promotion or prevention concerns regardless of their chronic motivational orientations (Molden & Miele, 2008). For example, Grimm et al., (2012) found that students had a predominant promotion focus in the beginning of the semester and a predominant prevention focus at the end of the semester. In addition, these findings suggest that researchers need to investigate the relationship between individuals' activated promotion (prevention) concerns and experiencing promotion success or failure regarding school tasks.

The findings discussed above (i.e., emotional consequence after experiencing prevention/promotion success or failure) showed that most students had feelings related to promotion success after thinking about promotion or prevention success. The majority of them had feelings related to promotion failure after thinking about promotion or prevention failure. These results suggest researchers and educators that individuals were more likely to have active promotion concerns in their studies when they experienced success or failure related to either promotion or prevention. In addition, fewer interviewees had feelings related to both promotion and prevention success after thinking about prevention/promotion success. Some respondents reported feelings related to both promotion and prevention failure when thought about promotion failure. These results indicate that some individuals might simultaneously adopt both promotion

and prevention goals after experiencing promotion (prevention) success or promotion failure. These findings suggest that it is important to provide both promotion and prevention-related feedback to students after experiencing promotion (prevention) success or failure. For example, educators could provide students with explicit feedback on the area in which students had good and poor performance (Markman et al., 2005). In turn, providing suitable feedback benefits students' motivation. For example, Förster et al. (2001) suggested that after success feedback, individuals having a promotion orientation had increased motivation in the task which was framed as gain or non-gain instructions. In contrast, after failure feedback, individuals having prevention orientation had increased motivation in the task which was framed with loss or non-loss instructions.

D. Individual's Changes in Motivation after Experiencing Promotion Failure

One student reported having decreased motivation after experiencing promotion failure. When participant 71 was asked about her feelings if she failed to achieve her hopes and aspirations, she said that she felt she could never achieve it. Thus, failing to achieve her hopes and aspirations had decreased her motivation to do her school work. According to Higgins (2006) when individuals having promotion orientations fail to attain desirable outcomes, this is likely to reduce their eagerness, which sustains and fits the promotion system. As a result, these individuals have decreased engagement in tasks and decreased value of goals and activities. Empirical research (Higgins et al., 2001) also supported this theorizing. Thus, consistent with both theory and prior research, after experiencing promotion failure, participant 71 reported decreased motivation, perhaps because of her reduced eagerness.

In contrast, after experiencing promotion failure, five students reported having increased motivation. For example, when participant 58 was asked about his feelings after experiencing promotion failure (i.e., failing to achieve hopes and aspirations), he said that he felt he let himself down and he would try to re-do the previously failed task. Similarly, participant 70 reported that she felt she let herself down but she wanted to do better next time. After experiencing promotion failure, these participants showed that they wanted to keep working on achieving their aspirations and hopes, which indicated that their motivation increased. An explanation of these findings might be that participants had active prevention concerns when they thought about promotion failure. Case in point, when

participant 58 was asked about what his ideals and aspirations were, he answered: "I want to pass my level 3 in school NCEA at the moment". In NCEA system, passing level 3 (versus gaining merit or excellence) is a minimal goal for students to gain a level 3 NCEA certificate. Hence, participant 58 adopted a minimal goal, which presumably activated his prevention concerns, when he thought about failure regarding to promotion. According to Higgins (2006), when individuals having prevention orientations imagine failing to attain desirable outcomes, they are more likely to maintain their vigilance, which sustains and fits the prevention system. In turn, they have increased engagement in tasks and increased value of goals and activities. As a result, after experiencing failure, participant 58 having prevention concerns showed increased motivation, which might due to his increased vigilance. Similarly, participant 70 also had a prevention concern when she thought about her hopes and aspirations regarding her study. Specifically, when she reported how thinking of her ideals influence the way she approach her studying, she said that she wanted to get through the year and if she did not study, her grades would slip. Aiming to get through the year is a minimal goal, which might activate prevention concerns. In addition, according to Higgins (2012) individuals having prevention orientations focus on the absence/presence of negative outcomes. Therefore, when participant 70 thought about promotion failure, it is likely she had activated prevention concerns. Thus, similar to participant 58, after participant 70 experienced failure, she showed increased motivation; this might have been the case because she had strong prevention concerns and experiencing failure increased her vigilance.

These findings advance understanding of how students' motivation changes after experiencing failure with regard to promotion. Specifically, the results indicated that the experiencing of promotion failure could have negative effects on some individual's motivation to study. For example, one interviewee had decreased motivation after experiencing promotion failure. This might be due to her decreased eagerness when she thought about failing to achieve her hopes and aspirations and is consistent with Förster et al., (1998) who suggested that promotion failure is a non-fit for individuals having promotion orientations.

In contrast, experiencing promotion failure could have positive effects on some other individuals' motivation to study. Five participants had increased motivation after failure regarding to promotion. One possible explanation/reason

for these results might be that after experiencing promotion failure, these students had activated prevention concerns, increased their vigilance, and thus, experienced regulatory fit and had increased motivation and engagement in tasks (Higgins, 1997; Lee et al., 2013). Considering all of these aspects suggests that future motivation research on how people's motivation changes after experiencing promotion failure needs to take into account a potentially influential factor, namely individuals' prevention concerns.

E. Some Individuals Set Promotion-Related Goals (e.g., Maximal Goals) When They Thought about Achieving Success: The Role of Promotion Concerns, Task Importance and Perceived Competence

Four individuals reported that when they thought about achieving success in their studies, they would try their best. For example, when asked about the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure, interviewee 63-65 reported that achieving success was related to try one's best. This participant had a maximal goal that is, trying her best, when she thought about achieving success. Similarly, student 69 noted that achieving success was associated with getting excellence. As in the NCEA system, getting excellence is a maximal goal, this participant also had a maximal goal when he thought about achieving success.

According to Higgins (2012) adopting maximal goals is characteristic for a promotion focus. Hence, these four individuals had promotion-related goals when they thought about achieving success in their studies. This was the case perhaps because they had promotion concerns activated by thinking about achieving success. For instance, when participant 69 was asked about his hopes and aspirations, he said: "just achieve the much suppose I can". When he was asked about what he had in mind when he thought about achieving success, he answered: "basically the whole I am able to achieve what I said myself". This participant had promotion concerns to achieve as much as he could in his studies. This is why, when he thought about achieving success, he is likely to have had strong promotion concerns. Participant 56 also had promotion concerns when he thought about success. He reported that his ideals and aspirations were to be a film director or producer. When he was asked about what he had in mind when he thought about achieving success, he answered: "like I said just the big picture, what I want to do later on, this all ends up to that I guess". According to regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012), individuals having promotion orientations focus on achieving

positive outcomes. As a result, they are likely to set promotion-related goals, that is, maximal goals, and strive to reach positive outcomes. Förster et al., (2003) also suggested that promotion focused individuals focus on maximal gains. As a result, when these interviewees thought about achieving success, their promotion concerns might have contributed to the fact that they adopted maximal goals (i.e., promotion-related goals).

In addition, when participant 56 was asked about the influence of thinking about achieving success on approaching difficult tasks in his studies, he said that he would try his best on something which is really important. According to Eccles and Wigfield (2002), individuals attach utility value to a task when this task is associated with their current and future goals. This participant regarded the task as being important when task achievement was worthwhile for him (i.e., when the task had utility value to him). Thus, for this participant, setting maximal goals (i.e., promotion-related goals) might had been associated with elevated perceptions of utility value.

When participant 72 was asked about the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure, she reported that achieving success means to try her best when she felt she is competent. Thus, this participant adopted maximal goals (i.e., "see how far you can go in that subject") when she had high competence and thought about achieving success. According to self-efficacy theory (Bandura, 1977), a self-efficacy expectation is one's belief that one can complete a given task. When this participant thought about achieving success and felt competent, she likely had strong self-efficacy expectations. In turn, when she thought about achieving success, her strong self-efficacy expectations might have prompted her to adopt maximal goals (i.e., promotion-related goals).

In sum, when individuals thought about achieving success, some of them reported that they set maximal goals, that is, promotion-related goals. One possible reason explicating this finding was that some students had promotion concerns when they thought about achieving success. According to Higgins (2012), when individuals having promotion concerns use eager strategies in the goal pursuit, they experience regulatory fit. After experiencing regulatory fit (versus regulatory non-fit), individuals' task engagement increases, they value the task outcome more, their motivation increases, and their performance is better. This finding is important because educators are able to suggest students to use different types of

learning strategies. For example, teachers could encourage students to employ eager learning strategies (e.g., read beyond assigned materials) or vigilant strategies (e.g., testing their understanding of the assigned materials) (Higgins et al., 2003). Thus, when educators are aware of students' promotion (versus prevention) concerns and help them choose fitting, that is, eager (versus vigilant) learning strategies, they can help create a motivational learning environment that is likely to support students' motivation.

In addition, the findings suggested that when students thought about achieving success, two other reasons may have prompted the adoption of promotion-related goals: individuals' perceptions of utility value and self-efficacy expectations. This finding shows that it is likely that students have activated/accessible promotion concerns after thinking about achieving success at tasks for which they have elevated perceptions of utility value or strong self-efficacy. As a result, for these kinds of tasks or assignments, educators could help students choose eager learning strategies and then provide them with suitable learning support (e.g., promotion-framed feedback).

F. Individuals Set Minimal Goals (i.e., Prevention-Related Goals) When They Thought about Avoiding Failure

Four individuals reported that when they thought about avoiding failure, they had goals related to passing. For example, when participant 54 was asked about the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure, he reported that avoiding failure was associated with passing. Thus when he thought about avoiding failure, he had minimal goals, that is, passing his studies. Similarly, participant 71 adopted minimal goals, that is, passing everything, when she thought about avoiding failure.

When participant 71 was asked about how does the thought of avoiding failure in her studies influence the way her study, she noted: "I think I always have that thing in my mind I can't fail this, I can't fail". According to regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012), individuals having prevention orientations are sensitive to the presence or absence of negative outcomes and strive to avoid negative outcomes. Participant's 71 answers suggested that when she thought about avoiding failure in her studies, she focused on the absence of negative outcomes (i.e., failure). Thus, she had activated prevention concerns, which explains her adoption of minimal goals. This inference is consistent with the regulatory focus

theory (Higgins, 2012). In addition, when interviewee 72 was asked about the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure, she reported that if her competence was low, she set the goal to pass her studies. According to self-efficacy theory (Bandura, 1977), repeated failure can reduce the strength of self-efficacy. Therefore, when participant 72 thought about avoiding failure in school subjects that she was not good at, her lower competence might be interpreted as reduced self-efficacy expectations. Hence, adoption of minimal goals in those subjects might be associated both with her reduced strength of self-efficacy expectations and with her failure-induced prevention focus.

On a different note, when participant 71 thought about how important is to avoid failure on a difficult school task, she noted that if her peers found a task was difficult, she was more likely to set the goal to pass. Thus, for participant 71, her peers' performance affected her adoption of a minimal goal (i.e., a prevention-related goal).

In sum, when students thought about avoiding failure, some of them adopted minimal goals, that is, prevention goals. One possible reason for this might be that individuals had prevention concerns when they thought about avoiding failure. This hypothesis is in line with regulatory focus theory (Higgins, 2012). Thus, this result suggests that when educators are aware of students' prevention concerns after thinking about avoiding failure, they could help students choose fitting, that is, vigilant strategies and provide them with suitable learning support (e.g., prevention-framed feedback).

Two other possible reasons for the adoption of prevention-related goals were related to individual's reduced strength of self-efficacy and peers' performance. These findings advanced the understanding of the factors which contributed to setting prevention-related goals when individuals thought about avoiding failure.

Chapter 6: Conclusion, Future Research, and Limitation

A. Key Findings in This Research

This research has revealed some key findings. Firstly, the majority of students stated that important school tasks should be difficult. However, few participants reported that important school tasks should be challenging instead of difficult. Interviewees' responses regarding to reasons/motivations/goals for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks provided useful information to understand these findings. Secondly, students' responses regarding the difference between achieving success and avoiding failure could be interpreted as suggesting that a) achieving success was related to adopting maximal goals (i.e., promotion-related goals) and avoiding failure was related to setting minimal goals (i.e., preventionrelated goals); b) achieving success was associated with experiencing positive feelings and avoiding failure was associated with experiencing negative feelings. However, three interviewees stated that achieving success was similar to avoiding failure. One plausible explanation for this finding might be that these participants had identical maximal goals and minimal goals when they thought about achieving success and avoiding failure. Thirdly, participants' responses showed that when students were thinking about achieving success (avoiding failure) in difficult tasks, they were more likely to try hard to study, put more time and effort into their school work and have strong persistence. Fourthly, when students thought about achieving success in difficult tasks, some of them set promotion and prevention focused goals and employed both eager and vigilant strategies during the goal pursuit. In contrast, when students thought about avoiding failure in difficult tasks, some of them used vigilant strategies during the goals pursuit. Intriguingly, three students stated that they did not think about avoiding failure in their studies. Responses from these students indicated that when they thought about avoiding failure, they were more likely to have negative feelings, which might have detrimental effects on their welling-being. Fifthly, after experiencing prevention success, the majority of students had feelings related to promotion success; few of them reported feelings related to either prevention success or both promotion and prevention success. After prevention failure, most students reported feelings related to promotion failure. Sixthly, when interviewees thought about promotion success (failure), most of them reported feelings related promotion success

(failure); few participants had feelings related to both promotion and prevention success (failure). Importantly, after experiencing promotion failure, five students had increased motivation whereas one of them had decreased motivation. Seventhly, the findings showed that personal interests and peers' performance affected students' motivations to study.

B. Implications of the Findings for Future Research and Pedagogical Practice

Findings regarding how engagement in difficult/challenging tasks influences students' motivation suggest that, firstly, educators could make important tasks challenging for students having a promotion focus; in turn, this might be beneficial for students' learning of important school tasks. Secondly, some students seemed to have increased task engagement in doing difficult tasks, valued more difficult tasks, put more effort into them, and had more persistence. In turn, these results suggest that researchers need to investigate the relationship between difficult school tasks and students' motivation and task engagement in future motivation research. Thirdly, some students had either activated promotion or prevention-related reasons for doing/continuing to do difficult tasks or both. These findings suggest that future work could investigate productive ways to provide both promotion (i.e., emphasizing a goal of gain) and prevention-related incentives (i.e., emphasizing a goal of avoiding losses) to students engaged in doing/continuing to do difficult school work in order to help increase their motivations.

This research has advanced understanding of students' emotional manifestations after experiencing promotion (prevention) success and failure. Some novel findings were that after experiencing prevention success, the majority of students had feelings related to promotion success and one of them had feelings related to both prevention and promotion success. After experiencing prevention failure, more than half of the students had feelings related to promotion failure. In contrast, after experiencing promotion success (failure), the majority of students had feelings related to promotion success (failure) and few students had feelings both related to promotion and prevention success (failure). Some possible explanations for these results would be that, firstly, after students experienced prevention success, they might have had activated both promotion and prevention concerns, with the former dominating in strength the latter. Secondly, it may have been the case that when students experienced prevention failure, their promotion

concerns versus prevention concerns were more likely to be activated. Thirdly, after experiencing promotion success or failure, some students probably have had activated both promotion and prevention concerns. Taken together, these aspects suggest that it is important for future research to consider the interaction of chronic regulatory focus and situational factors when examining the role of regulatory focus in students' emotional reactions in learning settings.

Experiencing promotion failure had positive and negative effects on some students' motivation. More specifically, when individuals experienced promotion failure, one student had decreased motivation whereas five of them had increased motivation. Some possible reasons for this latter result might be that after experiencing promotion failure, individuals having promotion orientations are more likely to have decreased eagerness and thus, report decreased engagement in tasks (Higgins, 2006). In this case, a student's decreased motivation might be due to the reduced eagerness sustaining his/her promotion. In contrast, the findings pertaining to increased motivation after promotion failure suggest that some students might have active prevention concerns after experiencing promotion failure. As individuals having strong prevention orientations are more likely to have increased vigilance after experiencing failure, it is likely that they also experience increased engagement in tasks (Higgins, 2006). Hence, for these students, increased motivation might be due to the increased vigilance supporting their prevention. These results suggest that future research on how people's motivations change after experiencing promotion failure needs to take into account individuals' prevention concerns.

When individuals thought about achieving success (avoiding failure), some students set promotion-related (prevention-related) goals. The results showed three possible reasons for these findings. Firstly, students might have activated promotion (prevention) concerns when they thought about achieving success (avoiding failure). These suggest that when students think about achieving success (avoiding failure) in their studies, educators could help students to choose eager (vigilant) learning strategies and provide them with suitable learning support, such as promotion-framed (prevention-framed) feedback. Two other possible reasons for the adoption of promotion-related (prevention-related) goals that emerged from the interviews were related to individuals' utility value (peers' performance) and strong self-efficacy expectations (reduced strength of self-efficacy). These findings

advance understanding of the factors that contribute to setting promotion-related (prevention-related) goals when individuals think about achieving success (avoiding failure). The findings also suggest that it would be productive to investigate the interactions between (a) promotion concerns, individuals' utility value beliefs, strong self-efficacy expectations and the adoption of promotion-related goals; and (b) promotion focus, peers' performance, reduced strength of self-efficacy and the adoption of prevention-related goals in learning settings.

C. Limitations of the Research Study

Some limitations exist in this research. More specifically, the lack of method triangulation might limit to some extent the understanding of participants' diverse experiences. Specifically, the present interview guidelines and questions may had led participants to provide focused answers. For example, I asked interviewees about the effect of their ideals/aspirations on their studies and prompted them to think about the effort they put in their studies and the extent of their persistence in difficult tasks. As a result, this choice is likely to had focused students' answers regarding the influence of ideals/aspirations on their studies onto two aspects (i.e., effort and persistence). To overcome this limitation, future research could employ focus groups for data collection, in addition to semistructured interviews. This is because the method of focus groups does not include pre-constructed interview guidelines/questions. In addition, group discussions are beneficial to explore individuals' diverse experiences (Morgan, 1997). Moreover, Kaplowitz and Hoehn (2001) stated that individual interviews and group focus are complementary in techniques and using multiple methods is beneficial to generate a comprehensive understanding of phenomena (Patton, 1999). As a result, for future research on motivation, it would be important to employ multiple methods, such as individual interviews and group focus in a qualitative investigation. Case in point, researchers could employ group focus before using individual interviews. Through group discussions, researchers might be able to enhance their understanding of the influences of key aspects related to a promotion/prevention orientation on students' motivation and school engagement. Consequently, researchers could extend and refine their interview questions and get more comprehensive and rich data in later individual interviews.

In addition, the lack of data source triangulation could be another limitation of this work. Since the qualitative strategy of data source triangulation is beneficial

to ensure the validity in the qualitative research (Carter, Bryant-Lukosius, Dicenso, Blythe, & Neville, 2014), it is important to ensure data source triangulation in future motivational research. For instance, when researchers conduct a qualitative study to investigate how people's motivations change after experiencing promotion failure, they could interview students, parents, teachers, and/or peers to collect data. In this way, researchers could compare information from different data sources and test the validity of the student's conclusions/findings (Carter et al., 2014).

The fact that I used the method of semi-structured interviews to collect data might have resulted in some additional limitations. Firstly, I collected data via face to face interviews (versus an anonymous survey or questionnaire). This might have led to a possibility that interviewees were less likely to honestly discuss their school related motivation. Secondly, the analysis of interview data is less objective compared with the analysis of survey or experimental data (Urdan & Mestas, 2006).

In order to overcome these limitations, it might be beneficial to conduct mixed research on motivation in future research. This is the case because mixed methods combine both quantitative and qualitative research methods. Through using a mixed-method approach, researchers are able to employ wide-angle, narrow-angle and deep-angle viewpoints and, thus, could understand human behaviour more fully (Johnson & Christensen, 2008). For example, when researchers conduct a mixed research on investigating the interaction among promotion concerns, individuals' utility value, strong self-efficacy expectation, and the adoption of promotion-related goals, they could manipulate these factors experimentally to test the influence of each factor on the adoption of promotion-related goals. Afterwards, researchers could use a qualitative method (e.g., in depth interviews) to explore and verify understandings of how these factors affect the adoption of promotion-related goals. In this way, researchers would be able to get a comprehensive understanding of the influences of the interactions among these factors on the adoption of promotion-related goals.

References

- Aaker, J. L., & Lee, A. Y. (2001). "I" seek pleasures and "we" avoid pains: The role of self-regulatory goals in information processing and persuasion. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 28, 33-49. doi:10.1086/321946
- Anderman, E. M., & Anderman, L. H. (2010). *Classroom motivation*. Upper Saddle River, United States: Allyn.
- Ayduk, O. N. (1999). Impact of self-control strategies on the link between rejection sensitivity and hostility: Risk negotiation through strategic control (Unpublished dissertation). Columbia University, New York.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review*, 84, 191-215. doi:10.1037//0033-295x.84.2.191
- Brendl, C. M., & Higgins, E. T. (1996). Principles of judging valence: What makes events positive or negative? In M. P. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology* (pp. 95-160). New York: Academic Press.
- Brodscholl, J. C., Kober, H., & Higgins, E. T. (2007). Strategies of self-regulation in goal attainment versus goal maintenance. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, *37*, 638-648. doi:10.1002/ejsp.380
- Cacioppo, J. T., Priester, J. R., & Berntson, G. G. (1993). Rudimentary determinants of attitudes: II. Arm flexion and extension have differential effects on attitudes. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 65, 5-17. doi:10.1037//0022-3514.65.1.5
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., Dicenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. J. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41, 545-547. doi:10.1188/14.onf.545-547
- Cohen, L., & Manion, L. (1994). *Research methods in education* (4th ed.). London, New York: Routledge.
- Crowe, E., & Higgins, E. T. (1997). Regulatory focus and strategic inclinations: Promotion and prevention in decision-making. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 69, 117-132. doi:10.1006/obhd.1996.2675
- Daniels, E. (2010). Creating motivating learning environments: What we can learn from researchers and students. *The English Journal*, *100*, 25-29. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org.helicon.vuw.ac.nz/stable/20787687

- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2012). Self-determination theory. In P. A. M. Van Lange & A. W. Kruglanski & E.T. Higgins (Eds.), *Handbook of theories of social psychology* (pp. 416-437). Los Angeles: Sage.
- Eccles, J. S., & Wigfield, A. (2002). Motivational beliefs, values and goals. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *53*, 109-132. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135153
- Elliot, A. J., & Moller, A. C. (2003). Performance-approach goals: good or bad forms of regulation? *International Journal of Educational Research*, *39*, 339-356. doi:10.1016/j.ijer.2004.06.003
- Elliot, A. J., & Murayama, K., & Pekrun, R. (2011). A 3×2 Achievement Goal Model. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 103, 632-648. doi:10.1037/a0023952
- Förster, J., Grant, H., Idson, L. C., & Higgins, E. T. (2001). Success / failure feedback, expectancies, and approach / avoidance motivation: How regulatory focus moderates classic relations. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 37, 253-260. doi:10.1006/jesp.2000.1455
- Förster, J., & Higgins, E.T. (2005). How global versus local perception fits regulatory focus. *Psychological Science*, *16*, 631-636. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9280.2005.01586.x
- Förster, J., Higgins, E., & Bianco, A.T. (2003). Speed/accuracy decisions in task performance: Built-in trade-off or separate strategic concerns? *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, *90*, 148-164. doi:10.1016/S0749-5978(02)00509-5
- Förster, J., Higgins, E. T., & Idson, L. C. (1998). Approach and avoidance strength during goal attainment: Regulatory focus and the "goal looms larger" effect. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 75, 1115-1131. doi:10.1037//0022-3514.75.5.1115
- Franks, B., Chen, C., Manley, K., & Higgins, E. T. (2015). Effective challenge regulation coincides with promotion focus-related success and emotional well-being. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 1-14. Advance online publication. doi:10.1007/s10902-015-9627-7
- Freitas, A. L., & Higgins, E. T. (2002). Enjoying goal-directed action: The role of regulatory fit. *Psychological Science*, *13*, 1-6. doi:10.1111/1467-9280.00401

- Freitas, A. L., Liberman, N., & Higgins, E. T. (2002). Regulatory fit and resisting temptation during goal pursuit. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *38*, 291-298. doi:10.1006/jesp.2001.1504
- Friedman, R. S., & Förster, J. (2001). The effects of promotion and prevention cues on creativity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 81, 1001-1013. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.81.6.1001
- Grimm, L. R., Markman, A. B., & Maddox, W. T. (2012). End-of-semester syndrome: How situational regulatory fit affects test performance over an academic semester. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, *34*, 376-385. doi:10.1080/01973533.2012.693427
- Grimm, L. R., Markman, A. B., Maddox, W. T., & Baldwin, G. C. (2007).

 Differential effects of regulatory fit on category learning. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 44, 920-927. doi:10.1016/j.jesp.2007.10.010
- Higgins, E. T. (1987). Self-discrepancy: A theory relating self and affect. *Psychological Review*, *94*, 319-340. doi:10.1037//0033-295x.94.3.319
- Higgins, E. T. (1997). Beyond pleasure and pain. *American Psychologist*, *52*, 1280-1300. doi:10.1037/0003-066x.52.12.1280
- Higgins, E. T. (2000). Making a good decision: Value from fit. *American Psychologist*, *55*, 1217-1230. doi:10.1037//0003-066x.55.11.1217
- Higgins, E. T. (2006). Value from hedonic experience and engagement. *Psychological Review*, *113*, 439-460. doi:10.1037/0033-295x.113.3.439
- Higgins, E. T. (2012). *Beyond pleasure and pain: how motivation works*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Higgins, E. T. (2014). Promotion and prevention: How "0" can create dual motivational forces. In J. W. Sherman, B. Gawronski, & Y. Trope (Eds.), *Dual-process theories of the social mind* (pp. 423–435). New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Higgins, E. T., Bond, R. N., Klein, R., & Strauman, T. (1986). Self-discrepancies and emotional vulnerability: How magnitude, accessibility, and type of discrepancy influence affect. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 51*, 5-15. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.51.1.5
- Higgins, E. T., Friedman, R. S., Harlow, R. E., Idson, L. CH., Ayduk, O. N., & Taylor, A. (2001). Achievement orientations from subjective histories of

- success: Promotion pride versus prevention pride. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, *31*, 3-23. doi:10.1002/ejsp.27
- Higgins, E. T., Idson, L. CH., Freitas, A, L., Spiegel, S., & Molden, D. C. (2003). Transfer of value from fit. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 84, 1140-1153. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.84.6.1140
- Higgins, E. T., Klein, R., & Strauman, T. (1985). Self-concept discrepancy theory: A psychological model for distinguishing among different aspects of depression and anxiety. *Social Cognition*, *3*, 51-76. doi:10.1521/soco.1985.3.1.51
- Higgins, E. T., & Molden, D. C. (2003). How strategies for making judgments and decisions affect cognition: Motivated cognition revisited. In G.V.
 Bodenhausen & A. J. Lambert (Eds.), Foundations of social cognition: A festschrift in honor of Robert S. Wyer, Jr (pp. 211-236). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Higgins, E. T., Roney, C., Crowe, E., & Hymes, C. (1994). Ideal versus ought predilections for approach and avoidance: Distinct self-regulatory systems. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 66, 276-286. doi:10.1037//0022-3514.66.2.276
- Higgins, E. T., Shah, J., & Friedman, R. (1997). Emotional responses to goal attainment: Strength of regulatory focus as moderator. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 72, 515-525. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.72.3.515
- Idson, L. C., & Higgins, E. T. (2000). How current feedback and chronic effectiveness influence motivation: Everything to gain versus everything to lose. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 30, 583-592. doi:10.1002/1099-0992(200007/08)30:4<583::aid-ejsp9>3.0.co;2-s
- Johnson, B., & Christensen, L. (2008). *Educational research: Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed approaches* (3rd ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Kaplowitz, M. D., & Hoehn, J. P. (2001). Do focus groups and individual interviews reveal the same information for natural resource valuation?*Ecological Economics*, 36, 237-247. doi:10.1016/s0921-8009(00)00226-3
- Kelle, U. (2006). Combining qualitative and quantitative methods in research practice: Purposes and advantages. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *3*, 293-311. doi:10.1177/1478088706070839
- Komissarouk, S., & Nadler, A. (2014). "I" seek autonomy, "we" rely on each other: self-construal and regulatory focus as determinants of autonomy and

- dependency-oriented help-seeking behavior. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 40,* 726-738. doi:10.1177/0146167214524444
- Kunda, Z. (1990). The case for motivated reasoning. *Psychological Bulletin*, *108*, 480-498. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.108.3.480
- Kvale, S. & Brinkmann, S. (2009). *Interviews: Learning the craft of qualitative research interviewing*. Los Angeles: Sage Publications.
- Lee, A. Y., Aaker, J. L., & Gardner, W. L. (2000). The pleasures and pains of distinct self-construals: The pleasures and pains of distinct self-construals: the role of interdependence in regulatory focus. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 78, 1122-1134. doi:10.1037//0022-3514.78.6.1122
- Lee, Y. H., Heeter, C., Magerko, B., & Medler, B. (2013). Feeling right about how you play: The effects of regulatory fit in games for learning. *Games and Culture*, 8, 238-258. doi:10.1177/1555412013498818
- Liberman, N., Idson, L. C., Camacho, C. J., & Higgins, E. T. (1999). Promotion and prevention choices between stability and change. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 77, 1135-1145. doi:10.1037//0022-3514.77.6.1135
- Lockwood, P., Jordan, CH. H., Kunda, Z. (2002). Motivation by positive or negative role models: Regulatory focus determines who will best inspire us. *Personality and Social Psychology*, 83, 854-864. doi:10.1037//0022-3514.83.4.854
- Lovibond, S., & Lovibond, P. F. (1995). *Manual for the depression anxiety stress scales* (2nd ed.). Sydney: Psychology Foundation.
- Markman, A. B., Baldwin, G. C., & Maddox, W. (2005). The interaction of payoff structure and regulatory focus in classification. *Psychological Science*, *16*, 852-855. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9280.2005.01625.x
- McNair, P. M., Lorr, M., & Droppleman, L. F. (1981). *POMS manual* (2nd ed.). San Francisco, CA: Educational and Industrial Testing Service.
- Merriam, S, B. (2002). *Qualitative research in practice: Examples for discussion and analysis*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Miele, D. B., Molden, D. C., & Gardner, W. L. (2009). Motivated Comprehension Regulation: Vigilant versus Eager Metacognitive Control. *Memory & Cognition*, *37*, 779-795. doi:10.3758/mc.37.6.779

- Miele, D. B., & Wigfield, A. (2014). Quantitative and qualitative relations between motivation and critical-analytic thinking. *Educational Psychology Review*, 26, 519-541. doi:10.1007/s10648-014-9282-2
- Molden, D. C., Lee, A. Y., & Higgins, E. T. (2008). Motivations for promotion and prevention. In J. Y. Shah & W. L. Gardner (Eds.), *Handbook of motivation science* (pp. 169–187). New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Molden, D.C., & Higgins, E. T. (2005). Motivated thinking. In: K. J Holyoak & R. G. Morrison (Eds), *The Cambridge handbook of thinking and reasoning* (pp. 295-320). New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Molden, D. C., & Miele, D. B. (2008). The origins and influences of promotion-focused and prevention-focused achievement motivations. In M. Maehr, S. Karabenick, & T. Urdan (Eds.), *Advances in motivation and achievement:*Social psychological perspectives (Vol. 15, pp. 81–118). Binley, Wales: Emerald.
- Morgan, D. L. (1997). *Focus groups as qualitative research* (2nd ed.). London: Sage.
- Mutch, C. (2005). *Doing educational research: A practitioner's guide to getting started.* Wellington, New Zealand: NZCER Press.
- Patton, M. Q. (1999). Enhancing the quality and credibility of qualitative analysis. *Health Sciences Research*, *34*, 1189-1208.
- Qu, S. Q., & Dumay, J. (2011). The qualitative research interview. *Qualitative Research in Accounting and Management*, 8, 238-264. doi:10.1108/11766091111162070
- Radloff, L. S. (1997). The CES-D scale: A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Applied Psychological Measurement*, *1*, 385-401. doi:10.1177/014662167700100306
- Rosenzweig, E. Q., & Miele, D. B. (2016). Do you have an opportunity or an obligation to score well? The influence of regulatory focus on academic test performance. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 45, 114-127. doi:10.1016/j.lindif.2015.12.005
- Scholer, A. A., & Higgins, E. T. (2008). Distinguishing levels of approach and avoidance: An analysis using regulatory focus theory. In A. J. Elliot (Ed.), *Handbook of approach and avoidance motivation* (pp. 489–503). New York, NY: Psychology Press.

- Scholer, A. A., Ozaki, Y., & Higgins, E. T. (2014). Inflating and deflating the self: Sustaining motivational concerns through self-evaluation. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *51*, 60-73. doi:10.1016/j.jesp.2013.11.008
- Shah, J., & Higgins, E. T. (1997). Expectancy x value effects: Regulatory focus as determinant of magnitude and direction. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 73, 447-458. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.73.3.447
- Shah, J., Higgins, E. T., & Friedman, R. (1998). Performance incentives and means: How regulatory focus influences goal attainment. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 74, 285–293. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.74.2.285
- Smith, J. L., Wagaman, J., & Handley, I. M (2009). Keeping it dull or making it fun: Task variation as a function of promotion versus prevention focus. *Motivation and Emotion*, *33*, 150-160. doi:10.1007/s11031-008-9118-9
- Strauman, T. J., & Higgins, E.T. (1988). Self-discrepancies as predictors of vulnerability of distinct syndromes of chronic emotional distress. *Journal of Personality*, *56*, 685-707. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6494.1988.tb00472.x
- Theobald, M. A. (2006). *Increasing student motivation: Strategies for middle and high school teachers*. Thousand Oaks, Calif: Corwin Press.
- Urdan, T., & Mestas, M. (2006). The goals behind performance goals. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 98, 354-365. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.98.2.354

Appendix 1

Research Question 1 (RQ1): How does having a sense of duty/responsibility/obligation influence students' motivation to study? Some questions tapping into RQ1:

RQ1_a): With regard to studying, what are your family's hopes and aspirations for you?

 $RQ1_b$: Do you feel that you have the duty/responsibility/obligation to try and fulfill their hopes and aspirations for you?

RQ1_c): Please tell me how thinking of these duties/responsibilities/obligations influence the way you approach studying? (e.g., how much effort you put in your school work; how persistent you are when studying becomes difficult; how you decide whether to study or do something else).

RQ1_d): How do you feel when you are successful in your studies?

RQ1_e): How do you feel when you are not successful in your studies?

Research Question 2 (RQ2): Do students perceive that studying helps them to attain their own ideals and aspirations? How do these types of perceptions influence their motivation to study?

Some questions tapping into RQ2:

RQ2_a): What are some of your most important ideals and aspirations?

 $RQ2_b$): Do you think that studying helps you to attain your ideals and aspirations?

RQ2_c): Please tell me how thinking of these ideals/aspirations influence the way you approach your studying? (e.g., how much effort you put in your school work; how persistent you are when studying becomes difficult; how you decide whether to study or do something else).

Appendix 2

Information Sheet for School Principals

The Role of Promotion and Prevention Orientations in Secondary School Students' Motivation to Study: A Qualitative Analysis

Dear Principal,

This research, which is my thesis study, aims to extend knowledge on what motivates secondary school students to study. This area of research is an important one as enhancing knowledge on student motivation could help educators create effective learning environment that fit students' motivation outlooks. I (Yi Li) am a master student of Victoria University of Wellington. My supervisor is Dr Flaviu Hodis from Victoria University of Wellington.

Students Interviews

In this research, I aim to collect data form 6-8 students in year 12-13. Students who are 16 years of age or older and will agree to participate will be invited to answer some questions regarding what motivates them to study and their experience with studying. Participants in the study will be given the opportunity to review the transcript of their own interview for accuracy; those who agree to do so will be asked to provide an email address to receive the electronic copy of their transcript me.

Voluntary participation

All schools and students have the right to refuse to take part in the study. In addition, in case individual students want to withdraw their data from the study after they have been interviewed, they can email the researcher with their decision to withdraw within 3 days, starting from the date in which they were interviewed. Upon receiving their requests their interview data will be deleted from the study's data base. There will be absolutely no consequences for students and schools who choose not to participate or to withdraw from the research.

Confidentiality

The identities of the schools and students participating would remain confidential To this end, research data including electronic data, will be locked (print) or stored in a password-protected computer (electronic files). All data will be destroyed 7 years after the conclusion of the research.

The results from this study will be published and presented at conferences. In addition, I will provide participants and their schools with the summary of findings of this research. In none of these materials I will use participant's real name or the relevant school's name. The reports form this research will not identify either students or their school at any time. If you agree to allow me to try to recruit students from your school to participate in this research, I would invite students to do an in-depth semi-structured interview in 2015. Students will be asked to answer some questions as well as talk about what motivates them to study and their experience with studying. The interview will be organized by the researcher and should not take longer than 25 minutes. The interview will be individual and will take place at a time that is suitable to the participants and in a place that is convenient to them.

Year 12 or 13 students who agree to participate in the study will read the Student Information Form and sign the Student Consent Form before the beginning of the interview.

None of this work is possible without the support of your school and the students themselves. I sincerely appreciate these contributions.

If you have any questions about this research or you need additional information, please feel free to me: Yi Li, Cell Phone: Email: Lizzie. Li@vuw.ac.nz. My supervisor's contact details are: phone: 04-463-9550; Email: flaviu. hodis@vuw.ac.nz

All procedures for this work have been reviewed and approved by the Victoria University of Wellington Human Ethics Committee. If you have any concerns about the conduct of this research please contact A/Prof Susan Corbett, Convenor of the Victoria University of Wellington Human Ethics Committee: susan.corbett@vuw.ac.nz

Sincerely yours,

Yi Li

Consent Form for School Principals

The Role of Promotion and Prevention Orientations in Secondary School Students' Motivation to Study: A Qualitative Analysis

This consent form refers specifically to the involvement of the school in the research project described in the information sheet provided.

I understand that students are free to decide whether or not they want to participate in an in-depth semi-structured interview regarding what motivates them to study and their experience with studying.

I understand that the interview will be organized by the researcher, Yi Li.

I understand those students who participate in the study will be given the opportunity to review the transcript of their own interview for accuracy; those who agree to do so will be asked to provide an email address to receive the electronic copy of their transcript from the researcher, Yi Li.

I understand that the results of the research will be written up in the form of reports, journal publications, and professional conference presentations.

I understand that reports from this research will not identify either me or my school at any time.

I understand that the data will be destroyed 7 years after the conclusion of the research

I agree the purpose of the research project has been discussed with me as Principal.

I agree to allow the researcher to approach students from this school to ask for participation in this study.

I agree to nominate

(please write the name and email of the nominated person above) to liaise with the researcher for the course of this research.

I agree to provide an email address to receive a summary finding of this

researcn		
(please write the	email address above)	
Name of School:		
Name of Principal:		
Signature:		
Date:		

Appendix 3

Warm up questions

- 1. What are your interests both school-related and outside of school?
- 2. What do you like to do in your spare time?
- 3. Do you like to play sports and/or take part in cultural activities?
- 4. What other extra-curricular activities do you often participate in?
- 5. Do you have a dream you want to achieve in life?
- 6. What are some of the things you plan to do in order to achieve your dream?

Interview questions

- 1. With regard to studying, what are your family's hopes and aspirations for you?
- 2. Do you feel that you have the duty/responsibility/obligation to try and fulfil their hopes and aspirations for you?
- 3. How do you feel when you fulfill your duties/responsibilities/obligations regarding studying?
- 4. How do you feel when you cannot fulfill your duties/responsibilities/obligations regarding studying?
- 5. Please tell me how thinking of your duties/responsibilities/obligations regarding studying influences the way you approach studying? (e.g., how much effort you put in your school work; how persistent you are when studying becomes difficult; how you decide whether to study or do something else).
- 6. What are some of your most important ideals and aspirations?
- 7. Do you think that studying helps you to attain your ideals and aspirations?
- 8. Please tell me how thinking of these ideals/aspirations influence the way you approach your studying? (e.g., how much effort you put in your school work; how

- persistent you are when studying becomes difficult; how you decide whether to study or do something else).
- 9. How do you feel when you achieve your ideals and aspirations regarding (or related to) studying?
- 10. How do you feel when you cannot achieve your ideals and aspirations regarding (or related to) studying?
- 11. When your school tasks feel difficult, do you often think that your efforts may be better spent elsewhere?
- 12. Do you think that important school tasks have to be difficult?
- 13. When you work on a school task that feels difficult how important for you is to avoid failing at it?
- 14. When you work on a school task that feels difficult how important for you is to succeed at it?
- 15. When you feel that a school task is difficult what motivates you to continue to work on it?
- 16. When you feel that a school task is difficult what motivates you to stop doing it and start doing something else?
- 17. In your view, is there any difference between achieving success in your studies and avoid failing in your studies?
- 18. What exactly do you have in mind when you are thinking about achieving success in your studies?
- 19. What exactly do you have in mind when you are thinking about avoiding failing in your studies?
- 20. How does thinking about achieving success in your studies influence the way you study?(e.g., how much effort you put in your school work; how persistent you

are when studying becomes difficult; how you decide whether to study or do something else).

- 21. How does thinking about avoiding failure in your studies influence the way you study?(e.g., how much effort you put in your school work; how persistent you are when studying becomes difficult; how you decide whether to study or do something else).
- 22. Apart for what I asked you so far, is there anything else that influences your motivation to study or not to study? If this is the case, can you, please, talk about what it is and how it influences you?
- 23. How do you feel when you are successful in your studies?
- 24. How do you feel when you are not successful in your studies?

Appendix 4

Information Sheet for Students

The Role of Promotion and Prevention Orientations in Secondary School Students' Motivation to Study: A Qualitative Analysis

Dear student,

I am inviting you to participate in an important research on what motivates secondary school students to study. This research is part of my thesis study. I (Yi Li) am a master student from Victoria University of Wellington. My supervisor is Dr Flaviu Hodis from Victoria University of Wellington.

Interview

In this study, I aim to collect data form 6-8 students in year 12 or 13. I invite you to answer some questions regarding what motivates you to study and your experience with studying. Our discussion should not take longer than 25 minutes. This interview will be individual and will take place at a time that is suitable to you and in a place that is convenient to you. Apart from our conversation, no data will be requested about you. If you participate in this study you will have the opportunity to review the transcript of your interview for accuracy; if you agree to do it you will be asked to provide an email address to receive the electronic copy of your transcript from me.

Voluntary participation

Your participation in this research is voluntary, so your decision to take part in this study or not will not impact your education. I would really appreciate your help with this study. However, if you do not wish to participate you don't need to do anything. In case you decide to withdraw from the study after you have been interviewed, you need to email me within 3 days from the date you were interviewed. In the email, you need to announce your decision to withdraw from the research, so that your data can be deleted from the study's data base. There are absolutely no consequences for students choosing not to participate or withdraw.

Confidentiality

The results from this study will be published and presented at conferences. In addition, I will provide you and your school with the summary of findings of this research. In none of these materials I will use your real name or your school's name. I really hope you are willing to give your permission to be part of this study by signing the Consent Form attached.

If you have any questions about this research or you need additional information, please feel free to contact me: Yi Li, Cell phone: Email: Lizzie. Li@vuw.ac.nz. My supervisor's contact details are: phone: 04-463-9550; Email: flaviu. hodis@vuw.ac.nz

All procedures for this work have been reviewed and approved by the Victoria University of Wellington Human Ethics Committee.

If you have any concerns about the conduct of this research please contact A/Prof Susan Corbett, Convenor of the Victoria University of Wellington Human Ethics Committee: susan.corbett@vuw.ac.nz

Sincerely yours,

Yi Li

Consent Form for Students

The Role of Promotion and Prevention Orientations in Secondary School Students' Motivation to Study: A Qualitative Analysis

After you read the information below please write your name and sign this form if you consent to participate in this research.

I am 16 years or older I have read the Information Sheet for Students and I am willing to participate in this research. I understand my participation is voluntary. I understand that my participation will consist of answering some questions regarding what motivates me to study and my experience with studying. I agree to review the transcript of my interview for accuracy. If I have any comments and suggestions I will email them to the researcher within 7 days of receiving the electronic copy of my transcript. I understand that I need to provide an email address in order to receive the electronic copy of the transcript of my interview and a summary of the research findings from the researcher. (Please write your email address below: I understand that reports from this research will not identify either me or my school at any time. I understand and agree that the results from this study will be published and presented at conferences Please fill in this section First and Last names (please print clearly): Your Signature